# Request for Proposals for The Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment (CAPTE) for Jefferson, Shelby, Chilton, Blount, Walker and St. Clair Counties (Region 4)

PY2019 Out-of-School Youth (OSY) Program

General Education Diploma (GED) and High School Diploma Training,

or Occupational Skills Training,

or Work-Based Learning (WBL) Program

under the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA)

## **Proposal Due Date:**

April 29, 2019 at 4:00 pm (Central Standard Time (CST))

#### Deliver or mail proposals to:

Pamela Mapp
Sr. Administrative Analyst/Program Supervisor
Re: Youth Services RFP
Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment
Alabama Career Center
3216 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue, South
Birmingham, AL 35222
205-582-5252

## RFP Issued:

March 25, 2019

This request does not commit CAPTE to award any grant or contract, to procure any goods or services, or to pay any costs incurred by a bidder. CAPTE reserves the right to accept or reject any and/or all proposals, to negotiate with all qualified bidders and to cancel (in whole or in part) this request if it is determined that such is in the best interest of CAPTE. The funding of any proposal is contingent upon the future availability of federal funds. The CAPTE Workforce Development Board is an Equal Opportunity Employer and provider of employment and training programs funded by the U.S. Department of Labor.

# Notice of Request for Proposals (RFP)

Due Date April 29, 2019 4:00 pm (CST)

Submittal Location WIOA Youth Services RFP

Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment

Alabama Career Center 3216 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue, South Birmingham, AL 35222

Bidding process Competitive

Services WIOA Youth Services, various academic enhancements, occupational

skills training, work-based learning opportunities and supportive

services

Contract Type Performance-Based and Cost Reimbursement

Contract Term July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2020 with an option to renew for an additional 2

years

RFP Contact Pamela Mapp

mappp@jccal.org 205-582-5252

RFP Release March 25, 2019

# **Table of Contents**

Overview	pg. 4
Background and General Information The Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) RFP Purpose, Funding Period, and Funds Availability Eligible Bidders Procurement Timeline	pg. 5
Scope of Services Service Delivery and Program Management Requirements Monthly Status Reports to the CAPTE Workforce Development Board Youth Services Staff and Qualifications Target Population and Eligibility Grant Close-Out Requirements Program Parameters Matching Funds Requirement Core Services Program Elements	pg. 9
Employment and/or Postsecondary Education for Youth	pg. 15
WIOA Performance Measures	pg. 16
Program Design	pg. 17
Proposal Guidelines and Submission Instructions  Due Date  Submittal Requirements  Format Requirements  The Proposal Narrative  The Proposal Budget	pg. 28
Evaluation Process and Scoring Criteria Project Narrative Budget Narrative Oral Presentation	pg. 34
Funding Recommendation Process  Notification Process  Rejection of Proposal  Appeals	pg. 36
Statement of Qualifications for Bidder's List	pg. 38
Additional Information	pg. 39

## **Overview**

The Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment Workforce Development Board (CAPTEWDB) is seeking competitive bids for the Out of School Youth Program (OSYP) funded by the US Department of Labor (DOL) through the Alabama Department of Commerce - Workforce Development Division. The CAPTEWDB's OSYP is a training program for youth, ages 16-24, which are out of school according to SEC. 129 a1B of the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) listed below:

- (a) YOUTH PARTICIPANT ELIGIBILITY.—
- (1) ELIGIBILITY.—
- (A) IN GENERAL.—To be eligible to participate in activities carried out under this chapter during any program year an individual shall, at the time the eligibility determination is made, be an out-of-school youth or an in-school youth.
- (B) OUT-OF-SCHOOL YOUTH.—In this title, the term "out-of-school youth" means an individual who is—
  - (i) not attending any school (as defined under State law);
  - (ii) not younger than age 16 or older than age 24; and
  - (iii) one or more of the following:
    - (I) A school dropout.
    - (II) A youth who is within the age of compulsory school attendance, but has not attended school for at least the most recent complete school year calendar quarter.
    - (III) A recipient of a secondary school diploma or its recognized equivalent who is a low-income individual and is—
      - (aa) basic skills deficient; or
      - (bb) an English language learner.
    - (IV) An individual who is subject to the juvenile or adult justice system.
    - (V) A homeless individual (as defined in section 41403(6) of the Violence Against Women Act of 1994 (42 U.S.C. 14043e–2(6))), a homeless child or youth (as defined in section 725(2) of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act (42 U.S.C. 11434a(2))), a runaway, in foster care or has aged out of the foster care system, a child eligible for assistance under section 477 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 677), or in an out-of-home placement.
    - (VI) An individual who is pregnant or parenting.
    - (VII) A youth who is an individual with a disability.
- (VIII) A low-income individual who requires additional assistance to enter or complete an educational program or to secure or hold employment.

WIOA services to eligible out of school youth are designed to assist them in forming a permanent attachment to the labor force. Proposing organizations must demonstrate an alignment between proposed activities and services and the strategy and goals of the local and state plan, as well as with the activities and services of the One-Stop partners. Proposing organizations must also demonstrate that they have the capability to provide year-round WIOA youth services which are designed and delivered in a manner that focuses on educational attainment, career development and job placement.

## **Background and General Information**

## The Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA)

Funds for this RFP are made possible by the Federal Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA). The WIOA provides funding to local workforce development areas to create a comprehensive employment and training system. The Act provides funding for eligible youth and adults to increase their opportunities of forming a permanent attachment to the labor force by improving their employability skills and by assisting individuals in obtaining sustainable and self-sufficient employment.

The purpose of funds allocated to youth programs under the WIOA is: (1) to provide, to eligible youth seeking assistance in achieving academic and employment success, effective and comprehensive activities, which shall include a preliminary and an objective assessment of the academic levels, skill levels and service needs of each participant; (2) to provide service strategies for each participant, which shall include a variety of options for improving educational and skill competencies and provide effective connections to employers; (3) to ensure on-going mentoring opportunities for eligible youth with adults committed to providing such opportunities; (4) to provide activities leading to the attainment of a secondary school diploma or its recognized equivalent, or a recognized post-secondary credential; to provide preparation for post-secondary educational and training opportunities for eligible youth; (5) to provide strong linkages between academic instruction and occupational education that lead to the attainment of recognized post-secondary credentials, (7) to provide preparation for and placement in unsubsidized employment opportunities; (6) to provide opportunities for eligible youth in activities related to leadership development, decision-making, citizenship, and community service; and (8) to provide follow-up services to ensure credential attainment and employment retention.

As WIOA program rules, regulations and definitions are updated, contract modifications may be necessary.

## RFP Purpose, Funding Period, and Funds Availability

The purpose of this Request for Proposal (RFP) is to solicit competitive proposals for the delivery of youth programs which provide GED tutoring for certification and high school diploma, or an Occupational Skills Training program, or Work-Based Learning Program for eligible out of school youth under the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act. The GED tutoring for certification and High School Diploma Training and Occupational Skills Training Programs must offer or make available to youth the 14 elements listed in the Act; as well as soft skills training and job placement. The Work-Based Learning Program providers may be either payroll payment pass through organizations or organizations which will offer or make available the 14 elements, soft skills training, job placement and payroll payment organizations. For participants under WBL payroll pass through organizations, the availability of the 14 elements will be provided by Career Center staff. Areas of the region may seek to utilize a full service work-based learning organization or choose to utilize the services of a more comprehensive organization. Organizations, with the exception of work-based learning payroll pass through organizations, must indicate which areas of the region will be served and must provide and/or coordinate the following services and activities for all out of school youth served:

- outreach, recruitment and orientation
- initial WIOA eligibility determination

- comprehensive assessment of eligible youths' current academic skills, employment skills and supportive service needs
- development of an Individual Service Strategy
- on-going case management from enrollment through follow-up, which includes guidance and counseling for out of school youth; with frequent detailed case notes documenting activities and contact
- referral for youth who do not enroll in WIOA programs
- tutoring and study skills training
- on-going mentoring opportunities
- activities leading to a secondary school diploma, its equivalent or post-secondary credential
- incentives for specific activities and/or accomplishments
- work experiences (subsidized and unsubsidized) that are in the area of training and can include job shadowing, pre-apprenticeships, and internships (must be 30% of funding; excluding Work Based Learning contracts)
- unsubsidized job placement assistance of youth who have left the program
- up to 12 months of follow-up for youth who have exited/left the program
- management of youth records, including case notes (records must be located in a secure location to ensure confidentiality; copies of all documents related to services to participating youth must be sent to the CAPTEWDB at exit; all contractor youth files must be sent to the CAPTEWDB at program closeout/termination)
- management of WIOA youth data to ensure performance goals are met

Contracts resulting from this RFP are anticipated to commence July 1, 2019 and end June 30, 2020. Based on the availability of future funding and the contractor's performance, the CAPTEWDB reserves the option to renew the contract for 2 additional years; with re-negotiation to be initiated by the CAPTEWDB before the expiration of the contract's first and second year. In order for the CAPTEWDB to exercise a second or third year option, the contractor should meet the performance requirements as outlined in the contract. However, the CAPTEWDB is not bound to exercise a contract renewal based solely on stated performance outcomes.

Bidders may apply in one (1) or all categories. A separate proposal must be submitted for the General Education Development (GED) Program and High School Diploma Program, the Occupational Skills Training Program or the Work-Based Learning Program. All proposals should clearly indicate the area of training for which the proposal is being submitted. Proposals cannot be combined. CAPTE will not reimburse participant costs already paid from another federal program, nor for the same participant across different OSY contracts with the same contractor. Achieving the best result is the key; therefore, no preference or penalty will apply to those who bid in multiple categories. The CAPTEWDB will not consider bids below \$50,000 and reserves the right to provide funding for the proposal(s) that it deems most advantageous to its program and is thereby not bound to fund any proposal based on price alone. The award amount for contracts will be made available to each contractor after the Board has decided which services will be contracted and how much will be spent in the area under consideration. The CAPTEWDB reserves the right to reject any or all proposals.

Bidders should note that the provision of the services specified in this RFP requires substantive knowledge and understanding of the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act and its implementing regulations, as well as State and local directives. The Department of Labor maintains an Internet website

that provides valuable information about WIOA and related youth issues. The State of Alabama maintains a website of the directives that establish policy for the WIOA program in Alabama. Specific information related to grant activities can be found in the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act. Additional informational resources are:

Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment <a href="mailto:mycapte.org">mycapte.org</a>
US Department of Labor, Employment and Training <a href="http://www.doleta.gov/">http://www.doleta.gov/</a>
Federal Laws and Regulations <a href="http://www.doleta.gov/usworkforce/WIOA/act.cfm">http://www.doleta.gov/usworkforce/WIOA/act.cfm</a>
Alabama <a href="http://www.madeinalabama.com/workforce-and-training/workforce-initiatives/tools-and-resources/governors-workforce-innovation-directive/">mycapte.org</a>
Alabama <a href="http://www.madeinalabama.com/workforce-and-training/workforce-initiatives/tools-and-resources/governors-workforce-innovation-directive/</a>

## **Eligible Bidders**

The proposing organization shall be:

- (A) a postsecondary educational institution that—
  - (i) is eligible to receive Federal funds under Title IV of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1070 et seq.); and 29 USC 2842.
  - (ii) provides a program that leads to an associate degree, baccalaureate degree, or certificate;
- (B) an entity that carries out programs under the Act of August 16, 1937 (commonly known as the "National Apprenticeship Act"; 50 Stat. 664, chapter 663; 29 U.S.C. 50 et seq.); or
- (C) another public or private provider of a program of training services.

The public or private organization may be for profit or nonprofit and properly organized in accordance with state and federal law and actively providing the service(s) proposed. The bidder's organizational mission statement will encompass the designated services to be provided. Organizations must also show that it has additional funding sources and will not be dependent on WIOA funds alone for ongoing operations. Organizations that operate with other funding sources must submit a cost allocation plan. Non-profit program operators may only submit for reimbursement of actual costs. For applying entities that are for-profit organizations, profit margins must be negotiated independent of contract costs. A fiscal review will be conducted prior to negotiation to ensure fiscal integrity.

The bidding organization must have written standards governing the performance of its employees engaged in the award and administration of contracts. No employee, officer, or agent shall participate in the selection, award, or administration of a contract if a real or apparent conflict of interest is involved.

- (1) No employee, officer, or agent may participate in the selection, award, or administration of a contract supported by federal funds if a real or apparent conflict of interest would be involved.
- (2) Such a conflict would arise when the employee, officer, or agent, or any member of his or her immediate family, his or her partner, or an organization which employs or is about to employ any of the parties indicated herein, has a financial or other interest in the firm selected for an award.
- (3) The officers, employees, and agents of the grantee must neither solicit nor accept gratuities, favors, or anything of monetary value from contractors, or parties to sub agreements.
- (4) Grantees may set standards for situations in which the financial interest is not substantial or the gift is an unsolicited item of nominal value.
- (5) The standards of conduct provide for disciplinary actions to be applied for violations of such standards by officers, employees, or agents of the grantees (42 CFR 495.348).

Organizations should have adequate facilities and staff in the area(s) they are proposing to serve. The program facility must be appropriate in size and design to accommodate program staff, participants and services. The bidder must ensure that the building and space, in which staff and the WIOA participants are housed, meet local fire, health and safety standards and comply with the standards of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). To have the greatest possible community impact, both the WIOA and the CAPTEWDB, encourage partnering and collaborating to deliver the most effective services. In addition, providers must be capable of linking participants with a local Alabama One-Stop Career Center for lifelong job seeking services. Contract awards shall only be made to qualified entities that are able to comply with WIOA administrative standards.

No organization may compete for funds if: (1) the organization has been debarred or suspended or otherwise determined to be ineligible to receive federal funds by an action of any governmental agency; (2) the organization's previous contract with the CAPTEWDB was terminated for cause; (3) the organization has not complied with an official order to repay disallowed costs incurred during its performance of programs or services; or (4) the bidder's name appears on the convicted vendor list.

All prospective bidders interested in submitting proposals for Out of School Youth Services may attend the bidder's conference to be held:

Tuesday, April 10, 2019
10:00 am – 12:00 pm (CST)
Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment
Alabama Career Center
3216 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue, South
Birmingham, AL 35222

Specific instructions and technical assistance will be provided at this conference to aid bidders. Questions to be addressed at the bidder's conference must be submitted by 3 pm (CST), April 8, 2019, via email, to Pamela Mapp, Youth Program Supervisor, <a href="mailto:mapp@jccal.org">mappp@jccal.org</a>.

Questions and answers will be posted on the department's website at mycapte.org.

#### 2019 Procurement Timeline (CST)

March 25	Release of RFP	
April 8 by 3 pm	Last day to submit questions to be addressed at Bidder's Conf.	
April 10 at 10 am	Bidders Conference	
April 29 by 4 pm	Proposals due	
May 6-10 at 10 am	Committee review, oral presentations and submission to Board	
May 6-10	Board review and approval	
May 14	Mail award/denial letters	
May 24 by 4 pm	Appeals due	
May 27-29	Review of appeals	
May 30	Contract awards announced and submitted to Commission	
June 3-7	Begin site visits and contract negotiations	
July 1	Contract period begins	

Note: Timeline may be adjusted depending on the number of proposals received.

## **Scope of Services**

## **Service Delivery and Program Management Requirements**

Bidders must furnish satisfactory evidence of past performance and their ability to successfully provide their proposed services in accordance with the terms and conditions of this RFP. Bidders are responsible for ensuring that all program elements are made available to all participants. Bidders are also responsible for outreach and recruitment, program management, financial management; management information system (MIS) documentation, performance attainments, job readiness, tracking for employment related to training, periodic reporting and other services deemed necessary for maintaining accurate and complete case files for all in-house and vendor services.

## **Monthly Status Reports to the CAPTEWDB**

In order for the CAPTEWDB and its provider partners to track system performance on an ongoing basis, the Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment WIOA Youth Services contractors will provide monthly status reports that detail youth outcomes and program outputs. The monthly report format will be provided by e-mail to organizational staff and no other reporting format will be accepted.

#### **Youth Services Staff and Qualifications**

All staff or volunteers working with youth should have the necessary background checks to work with youth under age 19. Bidding organizations' staff members or volunteers should consist of experienced and credentialed psychologists, counselors, mental health professionals, social workers and instructors with a minimum of 3 years working with high risk youth. The minimum preferred qualifications and skills/abilities for case managers are as follows: Bachelor's Degree in psychology, sociology, social work, education or a related field; at least 1 years, within the past 3 years of providing case-management and/or related services to low income youth or equivalent experience; experience as career counselors; possess strong interpersonal skills, excellent verbal and written communication skills; possess strong presentation skills; ability to read and interpret regulations and program requirements; ability to use and manage e-mail and various social media; basic computer skills and the ability to use programs such as Microsoft Office Suite. The minimum preferred qualifications for Employment Specialist(s) are as follows: Bachelor's degree, with not less than 2 years of job development/placement experience and, preferably, experience working with youth; a staff member who is a credentialed social worker, credentialed counselor, or other certified mental health professional (may be retained part-time on a contractual basis); and the necessary support staff.

The Bidder will ensure that, if successful, all its paid youth services staff members, staff members for any youth services it subcontracts and any youth services student workers (college-level) and volunteers, are qualified and appropriately trained in the areas in which they will train youth; including, but not limited to, youth development, education, employment, and family development.

All youth services staff, subcontracted staff, student workers, and volunteers who help deliver youth services, will provide services in a manner sensitive to the ethnic, racial, religious preference; and sexual orientation of the program youth.

#### **Target Population and Eligibility**

The CAPTEWDB WIOA Out-of-School Youth Programs are intended to provide an array of age-appropriate services that target out of school youth, ages 16-24, which face barriers in forming a permanent attachment to the workforce or lack self-sufficient employment. The following federal income standard will be utilized where appropriate. These standards change each year and it will be the responsibility of the program provider to remain abreast of the current standards.

## Lower Living Standard Income Level (LLSIL) by Family Size (2018)

Family Size	Maximum Income Level
1	12,140
2	16,460
3	21.162
4	26,126
5	30,835
6	36,063

## **Grant Close-Out Requirements**

Programs will be required to submit (as a part of their Statement of Work) a timeline which includes 30 days for Program Close-Out; which will begin 15 days prior to the conclusion of the contract and conclude 15 days after the termination date.

## **Program Parameters**

Proposals must include Core Services as well as the 14 program elements that are essential to the WIOA. Submitted proposals must demonstrate the full extent to which the provider can offer the core services and the program elements.

#### **Core Services**

All bidders for program services, other than work-based learning payroll pass through, must ensure that they will provide the following required core service components:

1. Outreach, Recruitment, and Orientation. Outreach and recruitment includes, but is not limited to, identifying potentially eligible youth; working with parents and guardians to secure necessary documentation; and working closely with other governmental and community organizations; and the court and school systems. Applicants must be carefully screened to determine their chances for success in the program; e.g., the process used should help staff determine applicants' suitability and commitment to earning their GED, a vocational credential in an in-demand occupation or training through work-based learning. The youth must also be committed to gaining employment and/or continuing on to post-secondary education when they leave the program. As part of orientation, all youth must receive information on all services available through the bidder and the Career Center. This includes information about all program policies governing such areas as drug and alcohol

abuse, attendance, and behavior. Youth must be made aware of the youth development principles practiced by the bidder and informed that services and projected outcomes will be tailored to the individual youth's needs. Drop-out youth are expected to have the ability to earn a GED within a reasonable amount of time (within a year of participation date). Staff should ensure that youth have the reading comprehension and math ability upon program entrance that will allow them to be successful.

- 2. Eligibility Determination and Registration. The contractors will be responsible for the initial determination of WIOA eligibility of all youth applicants recruited to its program, in addition to the collection and verification of all necessary eligibility source documents. The CAPTEWDB will conduct the final eligibility determination for youth participants, which includes the approval of the completed intake/eligibility application, verification of the information provided, TABE assessments not provided by the contractor, initial case management and determination that the applicant meets the required criteria. Under the WIOA, all youth must meet eligibility criteria and be determined eligible and suitable for the program prior to enrollment and receipt of WIOA funded services. The CAPTEWDB will provide technical assistance on the eligibility and suitability determination process.
- 3. **Objective Assessment.** Each participant will be provided with an objective assessment interview by the provider and the CAPTEWDB staff. In this interview, the case manager at each location will begin to build a partnership with the participant and will seek to assess the participant's suitability and commitment to earning a credential; maintaining regular program attendance; and gaining and maintaining employment upon leaving the program. The case manager will use the information from the youth's application, testing results (math and reading assessments performed by other agency no more than 1 year prior to application acceptable for review), student transcript, interest survey and the initial interview with the youth to determine the youth's suitability for enrollment. The case manager will make an assessment of their academic skills, employment skills, and supportive service needs. This includes a review of educational skill levels, occupational skills, prior work experience, employability, interests and aptitudes. The goal is to accurately evaluate each youth in order to develop an appropriate service strategy to meet their individual needs. For basic skills testing the TABE test must be used.
- 4. Individual Service Strategy (ISS). The case manager will use the results of the youth's preliminary and objective assessment to develop the youth's Individual Service Strategy (ISS) which will lay out a path for workplace preparation. The ISS is an age-appropriate, individualized, written plan of short- and long-term goals that include employment, involvement in WIOA youth program elements and personal support services. In developing the ISS, case managers must include goals, benchmarks, milestones, assessment interpretations, and record how those interpretations are used to create a comprehensive service strategy for each participant. For all youth, the ISS will identify the timeframe in which each youth will be expected to complete all activity related to each of the goal(s) specified in the ISS. A detailed ISS must be developed collaboratively with each participant, so the method for achieving their goal is clear. The ISS will clearly connect the services to be provided to each youth with the outcomes to be achieved between WIOA enrollment and exit. The plan will be considered a living document and used to track services and outcomes to be delivered or achieved. This plan must be reviewed and updated with the participant, both regularly and as changes occur.

- 5. Case Management. Case Management is the infrastructure for delivering effective services that will facilitate the positive growth and development of youth and the achievement of individual and organizational performance goals. Case management is a client-centered, goal oriented process for assessing the need of an individual for particular services and assisting youth to obtain those services...(Case management, A Resource Manual by Anne Adams, Sundra Franklin, Rebecca Taylor; The Workforce Connection). Case managers and youth work together in a collaborative, documented, goal-oriented, participant-centered process of assessment, planning, facilitation and advocacy for options and services to meet an individual's needs through communication and available resources to promote quality, cost effective outcomes. This process extends from recruitment through follow-up. The case manager motivates participants and coordinates services and information to prepare them for postsecondary educational opportunities, academic and occupational learning, or employment/training opportunities, as appropriate. The Youth Standing Committee expects that the Bidder's case managers will have manageable caseloads so that they have adequate time to interact with their youth throughout the youths' participation in WIOA programming and during the required follow-up period.
- 6. Referral. Eligible youth who do not enroll in WIOA programs must be provided information regarding the full array of applicable and appropriate services available through the Career Center and other local programs that have the capacity to serve them with appropriate training and educational services. In addition, eligible youth should be given referrals for further assessment if determined appropriate. Programs are strongly encouraged to partner and share information with other youth-serving agencies, organizations, and training providers in order to meet the individual needs of all youth.

**Program Elements** (all program elements must be included in the Problem Statement; except WBL payroll pass through)

The WIOA requires that all program elements be made available to all enrolled youth as needed or requested. The program elements serve to improve youths' educational achievement; prepare youth for entry and success in employment; and support youth development. Which of the services accessed by a WIOA youth participant will depend upon the needs and outcome goals identified by the youth and case manager and documented in the youth's ISS. Bidders must provide written indication that they have clear processes in place for determining how youth are referred to these services; how services and related youth progress are tracked; and how leveraged resources are identified and managed. MOU's must be established and documentation provided for all elements that may be referred out to other agencies.

## **Improving Educational Achievement**

- 1. **Tutoring, study skills training, instruction and evidence based recovery strategies** that lead to completion of the requirements for a secondary school diploma or its recognized equivalent or for a recognized postsecondary credential.
- 2. **Alternative secondary school** services or dropout recovery services, as appropriate. *Please note that if the organization or agency has not been approved by the state or local school board to*

operate as an alternative secondary school and provided the necessary documents so attesting, the organization or agency will not be recognized as an alternative secondary school.

3. Activities that help youth prepare for and transition to post-secondary education and training.

## **Preparing For Entry and Success in Employment**

- 4. Paid and unpaid work experiences that have as a component academic and occupational education, which may include summer employment opportunities for out of school youth, internships, preapprenticeship programs, on-the-job training (participants over 17 years old), and job shadowing opportunities. Paid work experiences may be in the private, for-profit sector, the non-profit sector or the public sector. Paid internships are placement in the private, for profit or the non-profit sector. Work experiences are designed to enable youth to gain exposure to the working world and its requirements; assisting the youth in acquiring the personal attributes, knowledge, skills and abilities needed to obtain a job and advance in employment. The purpose is to provide the youth participant with the opportunities for career exploration and skill development and is not to benefit the employer, although the employer may, in fact, benefit from the activities performed by the youth. Youth participating in paid work experience shall be paid wages which shall not be less than the highest of the following: (a) the minimum wage under Section 6(a) (1) of the Fair Labor Standard Act of 1938; (b) minimum wage under the applicable state or local minimum wage law.
- 5. Occupational skills training is the development of primary occupational skills to perform tasks and technical functions required by specific occupational fields. Priority must be given to job-specific and basic skills training programs that lead to recognized post-secondary credentials in a specific job or industry. These industries must be aligned with in-demand industry sectors or occupations in the local labor market. Bidders utilizing Individual Training Account funding must make every effort to utilize other funding sources to pay for occupational skills training (e.g., Pell grants and other aid available through community and technical colleges and WIOA adult resources for older youth).

## **Supporting Youth Development**

- 6. **Education** offered concurrently with and in the same context as workforce preparation activities and training for a specific occupation or occupational cluster.
- 7. **Leadership development opportunities** that encourage responsibility and other positive social behaviors. Activities may include exposure to postsecondary opportunities; community service and service learning projects; peer-centered activities, including peer mentoring and tutoring; organizational and team leadership training; training in decision making, including determining priorities; and citizenship training, including life skills training.
- 8. **Supportive services** may include linkages to community services and/or assistance with transportation, child care, housing, referrals to medical services, and the provision of appropriate work attire and work-related tools. Supportive Services may be provided by the bidder's organization, through referrals to other community organizations, or through services provided under the WDB's Supportive Services Policies. All needs and receipt of services and referrals will be tracked by the case manager and recorded in the case notes.

- Comprehensive guidance and counseling, including drug and alcohol abuse counseling, as well as
  referrals to counseling, as appropriate to the needs of the individual youth must be recorded in the
  case notes.
- 10. Adult mentoring for no less than 12 months may occur during both program participation and follow-up. The CAPTEWDB recognizes a gap in the availability of mentoring services for youth. However, bidders are encouraged to provide this element or describe how this element will be delivered through a partnership.
- 11. **Financial literacy education**; the President's Advisory Council on Financial Literacy defines personal financial literacy as "the ability to use knowledge and skills to manage financial resources effectively for a lifetime of financial well-being." (2008 Annual Report to the President) Through financial literacy youth will understand what it means to "manage your money and not be managed by your money."(HSBC Bank)
- 12. Entrepreneurial skills training of interested youth who through an assessment have been identified as individuals who possess the following skills that have been identified as necessary to become a successful entrepreneur includes: critical and creative thinking skills, practical skills, personal characteristics, and interpersonal skills. Critical and creative thinking involves viewing a situation from different perspectives and conceiving original ideas; finding solutions to problems as they are presented; and recognizing and developing a plan to take advantage of opportunities as they present themselves. Practical skills and knowledge include goal setting, which includes the creation of a plan to achieve and then carry out the goal; planning and organizing includes project management skills, organization skills and forecasting; decision making will involve the use of relevant information, weighing of potential consequences and being confident in the decision made as a result. Personal characteristics typical of successful entrepreneurs are optimism, vision and initiative, desire for control, drive, persistence, and resilience. Possession of good interpersonal skills is critical in building great relationships with staff, customers, suppliers and more. These skills include leadership and motivation, communication, listening, personal relations, negotiations, and ethics (www.mindtools.com).
- 13. **Services** that provide labor market and employment information about in-demand industry sectors or occupations available in the local area must be made available by the provider.
- 14. Follow-up services for at least 12 months after each youth exits the program to ensure continuity of services and progress towards the performance outcomes. For those contracts that are renewed for an additional 12 months, the provider will be responsible for follow-up services; otherwise, follow-up will be performed by the CAPTEWDB staff. The types of services provided must be based on the needs of the individual. Follow-up services may include the following: leadership development; supportive services; regular contact with the youth's employer, including addressing work-related problems that arise; assistance with job development; career development; further education; work-related peer support groups; adult mentoring; and tracking the progress of youth in employment after training. By maintaining monthly contact with the participant, the case manager will serve as a resource to identify and address challenges that arise for the youth, especially challenges related to employment and post-secondary education/training.

## **Employment and/or Postsecondary Education for Youth**

Many disadvantaged out-of-school youth who are 16 or older require specialized assistance to transition successfully into postsecondary education and/or employment. In addition to providing access to the program elements, bidders must demonstrate that transition strategies proposed for out-of-school youth are developmentally appropriate and designed to help launch young adults on a path toward economic self-sufficiency.

#### A. Employment

Employment services should be grounded in a comprehensive assessment of each older youth's employment experience, including job history, interests, skills and abilities. Assessment results should be used to create an employment plan that generates quality job matching, wage progression, and career ladder opportunities. Specialized program design should assist young adults in obtaining viable work experience which may be paid or unpaid, internships and/or job shadowing opportunities, on-the-job "survival skills", and other post-placement services aimed at increasing job retention and satisfaction.

#### a. Employer Connections

Bidders must have effective connections to employers, including small employers, in indemand industry sectors and occupations of the local and regional labor markets. Youth are placed in work experiences or internships with area businesses and community-based organizations, while other employers may participate as job-shadow hosts and/or mentors.

Bidders are encouraged to include innovative and sustainable employer partnerships in their WIOA Youth Program response. These connections must lead to youth placements in employment and/or postsecondary education, as well as meaningful exposure to the world of work with measureable skill gains.

#### **B.** Postsecondary Education

Bidders should outline strategies that help older youth to assess, pursue, and be retained in academic or career/technical degree programs, apprenticeships, industry recognized certification programs, or advanced career/technical training. These opportunities should ensure marketable credentials or certifications that will lead to employment placement or career progression upon completion. Priority should be given to training in growth industries and opportunities in the local market. Program design should maximize older youths' participation and retention by addressing schedules for those who work full-time or part-time, have families to support, have transportation barriers, or are in need of enhanced student support services.

#### **WIOA Performance Measures**

Under the WIOA, local workforce areas are held accountable for the performance of the workforce system. For the CAPTE Youth Program, the desired performance measures are listed in the following table:

	Youth (ages 16-24)				
	Youth Primary Indicators of Performance				
1.	Percentage of program participants who are in education or training activities, or in unsubsidized employment during second quarter after exit	Placement in Employment or Education - 60%			
2.	Percentage of participants who are in education or training activities or in unsubsidized employment during fourth quarter after exit	Placement in Employment or Education - 70%			
3.	Median earnings of participants in unsubsidized employment during second quarter after exit	Earnings - % Pending Guidance from State			
4.	Percentage of participants who obtain a recognized post- secondary credential, secondary school diploma or equivalent during participation or within 1 year after program exit (credential plus employment equals program performance credit for the credential)	Attainment of a Degree or Certificate – 70%			
5.	Percentage of participants who during a program year are in education that leads to a recognized postsecondary credential or employment and who are achieving measurable gains towards those goals	Measureable Skills Gain - 90%			

## **Youth Primary Indicators of Performance (16-24)**

The Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act measures the success of the WIOA Youth Program services based on the above set of required performance measures.

#### All contractors are expected to meet or exceed the performance measures.

**Note:** Performance measures are negotiated on an annual basis and are therefore subject to change based on the negotiations with the Alabama Department of Commerce Workforce Development Division (ADCWDD). These levels should ensure the local area of meeting or exceeding the negotiated levels with the ADCWDD and the DOL. For more specific information on these measures, interested organizations are encouraged to review the US Department of Labor website, which will provide guidance and details on program related issues.

The CAPTEWDB will require documented attainment of placement into unsubsidized employment or enrollment into post-secondary education/advance training/occupational skills training. These goals will

be monitored and evaluated frequently. Performance data will be extracted from contractor submission of monthly reports.

The contractor <u>must</u> submit via email the following participant/program reports (formats will be provided by the CAPTEWDB):

- Monthly Progress and Attendance Report
- Monthly Narrative Report with a description of specific program activities provided during the month and significant accomplishments; description of goals and activities planned for the next month; and updates regarding linked organizations (subcontracted and non-financial partners), including any action to resolve issues with a linked organization. The contractor will also note in this report any programmatic, administrative, or fiscal challenges, as well as any requests for technical assistance.
- Quarterly Status Report

## **Program Design**

General Education Development (GED) Program/High School Diploma Program or Occupational Skills Training (OST) Program

#### General Education Development (GED) Program/High School Diploma Program

Many reasons exist as to why individuals do not complete high school. However, individuals with a high school diploma or GED earn more per year than someone who did not complete high school. Furthermore, those with a high school diploma earn more than those with a GED. Only bidders providing credentials with accreditation from the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools Council on Accreditation and School Improvement (SACS CASI) and/or Distance Education Accrediting Commission (DEAC) will be accepted.

**GED/High School Diploma Program Goal** The overall goal is to provide youth with the skills necessary to build successful careers. Youth entering the program must have the ability to attain their GED/High School Diploma within 9 months of program participation. The contractor will provide basic skills instruction, tutoring, study skills training and alternative learning methods, such as project-based and computer-assisted learning.

**GED Program/High School Diploma Program Outcomes** The youth selected for the program must be suitable and have the **ability** to increase their educational levels and earn a GED or High School Diploma within the allotted timeframe. Youth will then be placed in further educational/occupational training or provided with employment placement assistance.

**GED Program/High School Diploma Program Design Issues** The design of the GED Program/High School Diploma program should address each of the following issues:

In order to create greater year-round success, the program must be designed to provide participants with knowledge and skill in reading, writing, communication, social studies and math.

• Effective youth development requires that youth receive comprehensive support at all phases of their transition from adolescence to adulthood. How long WIOA youth program interventions should be sustained must be determined on a case-by-case basis, depending on a youth's needs and their access to other support.

In general, however, the CAPTEWDB GED Program/High School Diploma Program provider should remain involved with youth from the time of enrollment until they complete their GED/High School Diploma and for 12 months following completion/program exit to ensure that youth begin postsecondary education or employment. This involvement will span both the active enrollment and follow-up phases of the WIOA, and must ensure that youth have access, at a minimum, to case management during the follow-up stage.

- Educational opportunities must be intertwined with employment services that address work
  readiness and career exploration and provide employment opportunities through activities such
  as job shadowing, internships, and work experience. Educational activities will be flexible to
  enable youth to participate while working.
- The message that further occupational skills training or college is an achievable goal must be
  woven throughout the program and emphasized by program offerings such as further training,
  college applications and financial aid workshops, local training programs and speakers.
- While GED/High School Diploma attainment should remain a top priority for OSY programs, service strategies must reach beyond the GED/High School Diploma to support youth entry into postsecondary education or employment that will lead to self-sufficiency. Strong proposals must reflect program outcomes that demonstrate progress toward and obtainment of these goals. Thirty percent of the program budget must be spent on work experience opportunities. The proposal must clearly indicate how these funds will be expended.
- To the extent possible, participants' work experiences will help youth understand the
  connection between further training/education, long-term advancement, and guidance in
  obtaining a permanent attachment to the labor force. Youth need to develop a realistic vision
  for their future employment.
- Organizations that are partnered with the Community College System to provide GED and High School Recovery Services, cannot bill the provision of those same services under a CAPTE service contract. In order to bill under a CAPTE contract the organization must provide the service or submit a subcontracting agreement to the CAPTE Board for consideration.
- All GED/High School Diploma training participants must receive 12 months of follow up
   services upon completion/program exit to ensure that they not only begin employment or
   post-secondary education, but remain employed or in post-secondary and show gains.

## Occupation Skills Training (OST) Program

OST is defined as an organized program of study that provides specific vocational skills that lead to proficiency in performing actual tasks and technical functions required by certain occupational fields at entry, intermediate, or advanced levels.

#### **Occupational Skills Program Goals**

Programs must be designed to lead youth to form a permanent attachment to the labor force and enable self-sufficiency through the attainment of full-time (30-40 hours per week and an hourly wage not to exceed \$13.50), long-term employment and/or postsecondary opportunities.

### **Occupational Skills Program Outcomes**

Outcomes will vary depending on the needs, interests and age of the youth.

 Service strategies for out-of-school youth ages 16-24, with a recognized high school diploma or GED must connect youth to advanced training, postsecondary education and/or employment. These strategies should help interested participants not only enroll in such training, but also complete training, obtain a credential and gain employment. Any participant who is deficient in basic skills must be offered or referred to services to improve essential reading, writing, math, analytical, computer, and communication skills. Participants without a high school diploma or GED will be referred to that training program provider prior to receipt of occupation skills training.

## **Occupational Skills Program Design Issues**

Design of the programs must address these six issues:

- Strong community partnerships are instrumental to the success and sustainability of second chance programs for out-of-school youth. Proposals should demonstrate comprehensive collaboration among local school districts, community colleges, community-based organizations and employers.
- The program will have specific, in-demand, high wage occupational emphasis. Youth will learn about these occupations in the program's key industry(s) cluster(s) through classroom instruction and introductory hands-on experience gained either during program hours or after hours.
- Employment activities may include paid and unpaid work experiences (work-based learning), including internships and job shadowing; work readiness and employment training; and career development activities. Thirty percent of the program budget must be spent on work experience opportunities. The proposal must clearly indicate how these funds will be expended.
- To the extent possible, participants' work experiences will help youth understand the
  connection between further training/education, long-term advancement, and guidance in
  obtaining a permanent attachment to the labor force. Youth need to develop a realistic vision
  for their future employment.
- The contractor will provide work readiness training. The skills taught will include, but are not limited to, self-awareness, personal health, improvement of self-image, hygiene, appropriate work attire, knowledge of personal strengths and values, world-of-work awareness, labor market knowledge, job search techniques and positive work habits, attitudes, and behavior. All of which will lead the youth in developing a permanent attachment to the labor force.

- Some older youth may not advance to post-secondary education or advanced training. It is
  especially critical that the bidder provide these youth with comprehensive employment
  placement services during their enrollment in the WIOA program. Bidders must describe their
  approach to facilitating job placement, job retention, and long-term wage progression,
  including youth access to local workforce system resources. A review of past job placement
  performance must be provided.
- All occupational skills training participants must receive 12 months of follow up services upon completion/program exit to ensure that they not only begin employment or education, but remain employed or in post-secondary and show wage or educational gains.

#### **Work-Based Learning Program or Payroll Pass Through**

The CAPTEWDB will operate a Youth Work-Based Learning Program for youth 18-24 years old. Eligible youth will be paid the entry level wage for the position, not to exceed \$13.50 per hour, for 30-40 hours per week, for a period not to exceed a maximum of 520 hours.

Programs must be designed to lead youth to form a permanent attachment to the labor force and enable self-sufficiency through the attainment of full-time, long-term employment and/or postsecondary opportunities.

Listed below are the policies and procedures for the Work-Based Learning Program. The operation of the program will be the responsibility of the provider, except payroll pass through, which will be the responsibility of Career Center staff.

## **Goals and Objectives**

The goal of the program is to promote the development of good work habits and basic work skills to ensure a long term attachment to the labor force by participating in a structured paid or unpaid work-based learning activity. The objectives include:

- to improve a participant's work maturity skills through meaningful work-based learning assignments and proper supervision; and/or
- to improve a participant's occupational skills through worksite instruction and well-supervised job tasks; and
- to enhance a participant's academic and other basic skills through relevant worksite experience

Each participant should complete the Work-Based Learning Program with enhanced work maturity skills. In addition, each participant should find that they have a better understanding of future employment or training options (careers, occupational skills training, etc.). Each participant's work-based learning activity will be reviewed and evaluated with respect to the above goals and objectives.

## I. Work-Based Learning Program Development

Design of the programs must address the following issues:

- The program will have specific, in-demand, high wage occupational emphasis. Youth will learn about these occupations in the program's key industry(s) cluster(s) through classroom instruction and introductory hands-on experience gained either during program hours or after hours.
- Employment activities may include paid and unpaid work experiences (work-based learning), including internships and job shadowing; work readiness and employment training; and career development activities. The paid employment activity must be 30 –40 hours per week and preferably with a work-site company that has a vacant position in the occupational area where the participant will have an opportunity to become an employee of the company.
- The contractor will provide work readiness training. The skills taught will include, but are not
  limited to, self-awareness, personal health, improvement of self-image, hygiene, appropriate
  work attire, knowledge of personal strengths and values, world-of-work awareness, labor
  market knowledge, job search techniques and positive work habits, attitudes, and behavior. All
  of which will lead the youth in developing a permanent attachment to the labor force.
- To the extent possible, participants' work experiences will help youth understand the connection between further training/education, long-term advancement, and guidance in obtaining a permanent attachment to the labor force. Youth need to develop a realistic vision for their future employment.
- Thirty percent (CAPTE requirement) of the contract amount **must** be spent on work experience; minus those spending areas listed in the Act and the Final Rules.

The main organizations involved with the Work-Based Learning Program are summarized below.

#### A. Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment

The Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment (CAPTE) will be responsible for the overall management of the program. Each local Career Center in the Region will ensure compliance with CAPTE policies and procedures and quality service delivery. To the extent possible, the CAPTE will utilize program operating instructions developed by the ADCWDD and provide funding based on projected Career Center needs.

The CAPTE is responsible for the fiscal management of the program in the 6 county Workforce Development Areas. The CAPTE staff will be responsible for on-site monitoring of the program to ensure that participant(s) are receiving the appropriate services, and writing, completing and distributing monitoring reports.

#### **The Career Center**

For payroll pass through organizations, the Career Center(s) desiring such services will be responsible for recruiting and determining eligibility of youth participant(s), completing and maintaining participant records. The Career Center will solicit, review and select worksite/facilities. The Career Center staff will monitor the participant(s)' job performance, help solve work-related problems that may occur, provide very basic counseling as necessary, and link the participant(s) with support services. The Career Center will be responsible for

collecting timesheets for youth participant(s) on a weekly basis and sending the timesheets to the service provider for payment, entering participant(s) eligibility information in the system, tracking participant(s) and associated outcomes, verifying participant(s) time and attendance with worksite supervisors, assisting youth participant(s) with on-line applications and career exploration, answering questions, problems, etc.

For payroll pass through bidding organizations, the organization will serve as the employer of record and must record and pay the wages for each participant and all required federal, state, county and city amounts (e.g., taxes, FICA, workers comp, etc.).

#### B. Worksite

The worksite is responsible for supervising youth participant(s) and ensuring they are engaged in a meaningful work-based learning activity. A Worksite Agreement and Worksite Job Description form will be developed between the worksite and the Career Center. Both parties will sign the description form and attach it to the original and all copies of the Worksite Agreement.

## II. Appropriate Worksites

Work-Based Learning worksites may be either public (governmental) or not-for-profit agencies (non-profit). Internship opportunities will be available at private (for-profit) worksites. Participants can earn an amount not to exceed \$13.50 per hour. The participant's rate of pay for the work experience should be comparable to the rate of pay for a new employee at the worksite who is performing the same tasks. Case Managers will need to document in the participant's case notes that they are being paid the company's normal beginning rate of pay for the job. Before assigning participant(s) to a worksite, the Career Center staff will consider whether the location and training assignment will meet the participant's needs. Worksite selection should be as flexible as possible; however, the following are some points that should be considered:

- 1. Worksites should provide experiences that enhance the participant(s)' potential to achieve the program's outcomes and the participant(s)' goals.
- 2. Worksites should treat Work-Based Learning youth participant(s) in the same manner as they would any other employee.
- 3. Worksites should provide meaningful training assignments that are related to the occupational interests of the participant(s).
- 4. Worksites should expose the participant(s) to materials, processes, tools, and technology that correspond with those used by similar agencies.
- 5. Worksites should utilize the participant(s)' time productively.
- 6. Worksites should be willing to put the participant(s) into a training assignment that provides development of work maturity skills.

## V. Worksite Training Hours

Career Center staff will work with the worksite to develop a work schedule for the youth participant(s). Participant(s) should be assigned to work 30-40 hours per week for the equivalent of (13) weeks, for a maximum of 520 hours. Payment for any hours the worksite allows the youth participant(s) to work over the 520 hours will be the responsibility of the worksite.

#### VI. Youth Work-Based Learning Payments

Participants will be employees of the service provider and will be paid weekly. Participants will have their pay direct deposited into their bank account (checks may be considered in cases of hardship). It will take approximately two (2) weeks for the participant(s) to receive their first paycheck.

#### VII. Youth Worksite Job Description

A Youth Worksite Job Description will be developed and attached to the Worksite Agreement. The Career Center will make copies of this form as needed. If a participant(s)' job duties change, the Worksite Job Description should also be changed to reflect the new work assignment.

#### **POLICIES AND PROCEDURES**

## I. Eligibility for Work-Based Learning Activity

The Work-Based Learning Program is designed for youth and young adults ages 18 - 24 years old that are eligible for WIOA youth services. Ideally, participants should possess a high school diploma or GED and not be Basic Skills Deficient (BSD). Exceptions may be made by Career Center staff; if the participant's assessment and case notes document that the youth is prepared to benefit successfully from participation in this activity. A copy of the assessment and case notes will be placed in the participant's Work-Based Learning file at the Career Center.

#### II. Assessment

Career Center staff will determine a participant's need for work-based learning during the assessment process. Youth Work-Based Learning is an integral part of a long-term plan, as documented on the Individual Service Strategy; and is designed to assist youth in obtaining unsubsidized employment. There should be a reasonable expectation of unsubsidized employment at the completion of the work-based learning activity.

#### III. Orientation

Prior to enrolling participant(s) in the Work-Based Learning program activity, Career Center staff will provide participant(s) with an orientation for this activity. The orientation will include the purpose of the assignment, payment procedures, and the rules and regulations of the worksite where assigned.

#### IV. Worksite Selection

Career Center staff should consider the following guidelines during the worksite selection process:

- 1. Worksite selection should correspond when possible, with a participant's expressed interest and objectives found on the ISS. The site should enhance career exploration. The worksites may be either public (governmental) or not-for-profit agencies (non-profit). Internship opportunities are also available at private (for-profit) worksites. This may not always be possible due to limited worksite alternatives within the community.
- 2. Youth participant(s) **may** work weekends, nights or holidays if it is required by the worksite and as long as supervision will be provided.
- 3. Prior to making a final worksite selection for participant(s), the worksite should be visited and a brief meeting held with the supervisor.
- 4. Participant(s) must make a commitment to complete the youth program assignment.
- 5. Prior to worksite selection and referral, participant(s) should know what will be expected at the worksite.
- 6. Decisions for worksite selection will be made between the Career Center, the worksite supervisor, and the participant(s).
- 7. Worksite staff must have a thorough understanding of their responsibilities and agree to comply with guidance provided in the Worksite Supervisor Handbook.
- 8. Worksite staff will utilize the Worksite Participant Evaluation Form to assess participant(s) progress in the performance of assignments.

## V. The Worksite Agreement / Worksite Job Description

Career Center staff will review the following terms of the Worksite Agreement with the worksite representatives.

- 1. The worksite agreements must be completed and the youth certified eligible for the program before participant(s) can begin the program.
- 2. Only 1 Worksite Agreement will need to be completed for each worksite regardless of the number of youth participant(s) assigned to the site.
- 3. The Career Center, in conjunction with a worksite representative, will develop a Youth Worksite Job Description for each participant.
- 4. Youth work-based learning program activities will be performed under the following terms of agreement:
  - i. Youth participant(s) will be placed in assignments that will provide meaningful employment and that are in compliance with federal, state, and local laws.
  - ii. Youth participant(s) will be supervised at all times. In addition to supervision,

Worksite supervisors will: (1) provide an orientation to work stations and safety rules associated with work performance, (2) accurately complete and sign participant's time sheet in a timely manner, (3) immediately notify the Career Center in the event of a work-related accident or injury, and (4) immediately notify the Career Center in the event that the participant fails to report to work.

- iii. Participant(s) in the Youth Work-Based Learning program **will not** result in the displacement of current employees, including partial displacement, such as reduction in hours of overtime work, wages, or employment benefits.
- iv. Youth participant assignments shall not discriminate on the basis of race, disability, sex, political affiliation, religion, creed, or national origin.
- v. The worksite will designate a full-time employee as a contact person who will be responsible for answering inquiries at the worksite, and be available for assistance with resolution of worksite problems.
- vi. Youth participant(s) must be covered by Workers' Compensation Insurance by the program provider in the event of a work-related accident and/or injury associated with the Youth Work-Based Learning Program activities.
- vii. The worksite agrees that if participant(s) should accidentally damage equipment or property, no damages will be chargeable to the participant(s), the Career Center, nor the program provider. However, the youth participant(s) may be held responsible for the willful destruction of equipment or property.
- viii. The assignment to a worksite shall not exceed 520 hours, 30-40 hours per week for the equivalent of 13 weeks. It is understood that while the worksite is not required to hire the participant(s) upon completion of the training assignment, a request may be made by CAPTE staff for permanent/full-time placement.
- ix. Worksite supervisors will assist in ensuring that Work-Based Learning is beneficial to the participant(s) in gaining workplace knowledge, including enforcement of time and attendance policies. The worksite supervisor will offer instruction to the youth participant(s) as they would any of their other full-time employees.
- x. Each worksite must have at least 1 supervisor located at their assigned worksite.
- xi. A description of the Worksite Job Description will be developed and agreed upon between the Career Center and worksite for each participant. In addition, the Youth Worksite Participant List will state the participants assigned to the worksite. When completed, the Youth Worksite Job Description, and the Youth Worksite Participant List becomes a part of the Worksite Agreement.

## VI. The Youth Work-Based Learning Program Participant Evaluation Form

The Youth Work-Based Learning Participant Evaluation Form will be used by the worksite supervisor to evaluate a participant's progress in acquiring work readiness skills. The worksite supervisor will complete this form. The initial rating will be accomplished by the worksite supervisor within the first five days of participation. The final rating will be completed before the participant's work-based learning time period has been completed.

#### VII. E-Verify

Work-Based Learning participants will be the employees of the program provider. Once the registration with the program provider has been completed, the Career Center Case Manager will scan and email the participant's employment application, Form I-9 (include the participant's email address on form), social security card, picture ID and other required employment information to the program provider on the date it is completed. Once completed, the E-verify form will be emailed to the Career Center Case Manager from the program provider. All documentation must be kept in the participant's records at the Career Center.

## VIII. Customer Agreements

All participants in WIOA activities must sign and date the CAPTE Drug Policy. This form states that: 1) the CAPTE reserves the right to require participant(s) to take a drug test; 2) participant(s) who are found to have used illegal drugs will be suspended from participation until such time as it can be demonstrated that participant(s) is drug-free or has entered a drug treatment or counseling program before reenrollment; 3) participant(s) who exhibit the use of alcohol while participating in a WIOA program will be suspended from participation; 4) participant(s) may appeal an order for a drug test and/or sanctions imposed as a result of a drug test in writing to the Jefferson County Director of Human-Community Services and Economic Development, located at: Jefferson County Courthouse, Room A-430, 716 Richard Arrington Jr. Boulevard North, Birmingham, AL 35203. A copy of the Grievance and Complaint Procedures form will be given to each participant for their records and the original signed form will remain in the Career Center case file.

Participants will also be required to sign the CAPTE Information Release form, the WIOA Follow-Up form and the Americans with Disabilities Act form.

## **WORK READINESS / SOFT SKILLS**

All potential Work-Based Learning participants should have work readiness or soft skills training prior to being enrolled in this activity.

## Work Readiness Skills includes the following:

**PUNCTUALITY**: Comes to work on time each day - Rarely late for work; conforms to the worksite punctuality standards; calls employers as soon as possible when tardy; has a valid reason for being late for work.

**ATTENDANCE:** Comes to work each day- Rarely absent from work; conforms to worksite attendance standards; calls employer as soon as possible when absent; has a valid reason for being absent from work.

**APPEARANCE:** Groomed and dressed appropriately for the job - Consistently well-groomed, no body odor evident; wears clean and appropriate clothing; appropriately shaven; make-up appropriate; conforms to worksite personal appearance standards.

**COMMUNICATION:** Gives and receives information and conveys ideas and opinions and interprets information received from others. Communication may be verbal, non-verbal (such as making eye contact, body language or facial expressions) or written.

**ATTITUDE:** Has a positive "I can" attitude. Shows enthusiasm and interest in their job and is willing to learn new things.

#### **INTERPERSONAL:** Works with others:

- A. Participates as a member of a team contributes to group effort.
- B. Teaches others new skills.
- C. Serves clients/customers works to satisfy customers' expectations.
- D. Exercises leadership-communicates ideas to justify position, persuades and convinces others.
- E. Negotiates works toward agreements involving exchange of resources, resolves divergent interests.
- F. Works with diversity works well with men and women from diverse backgrounds.

## **Proposal Guidelines and Submission Instructions**

#### **Due Date**

Proposals <u>must be received</u> by Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment <u>no later than</u> 4:00 pm (CST), April 29, 2019. All Bidders must allow sufficient delivery time to assure that CAPTE <u>receives</u> proposals on or before the closing date and time. Postmarks or courier service pick-up receipts will not be considered.

## **Submittal Requirements**

Proposals must be submitted to:
Pamela Mapp
Sr. Administrative Analyst/Program Supervisor
Re: Youth Services RFP
Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment
3216 4th Avenue, South
Birmingham, Alabama 35222

No proposals will be accepted via fax machine transmissions or e-mail. Proposals may be hand delivered or submitted by U.S. mail or other mail carrier service, such as Fed Ex, UPS or DHL. Any proposal received after the closing date and time will be disqualified from this RFP process.

Five (5) unbound copies of the proposal and (1) one original bound copy is required. The original copy must be clearly marked "Master Copy". If the original is not clearly marked "Master Copy", the proposal may be rejected.

The package containing the original and copies must be sealed and marked with the bidder's name and "Confidential-CAPTEWDB OSY GED/High School Diploma PY2019, CAPTEWDB OSY Occupation Skills Training PY2019, or CAPTEWDB Work-Based Learning PY2019".

#### **Format Requirements**

Bidders must use the forms provided or computer-generated forms. All other pages should be on plain paper that is 8 ½" x 11", with a 1" top, bottom, left, and right margin. If computer-generated forms are used, they must duplicate the County forms and must not allow the bidder more space than that provided on the County forms. Proposals must include a table of contents, be typed and double-spaced. Typeface must be no more than twelve (12) characters per inch (12-pitch font) in Microsoft Word format. Each page (excluding attachments and exhibits) must be clearly and consecutively numbered at the bottom of the page (numbers cannot be hand written).

Proposals that fail to follow all instructions and that do not include all applicable information and forms may not be considered.

#### A. Cover Page

Submit a letter, on company letterhead, signed by a duly authorized officer, employee, or agent of the organization/firm submitting the proposal, which must include the following information:

- A statement that the proposal is submitted in response to the CAPTEWDB RFP for an Out of School Youth Program for PY 2019.
- A statement certifying that the signatory, under penalty of perjury, is an agent authorized to submit proposals on behalf of the organization/firm and also indicates which individuals, by name, title, and phone number, are authorized to negotiate with the CAPTEWDB on behalf of the organization/firm. Include company documentation so authorizing.

#### **B.** Table of Contents

#### C. Problem Statement (This section is limited to 3 pages)

Clearly state the problem in providing services to WIOA youth in relation to the required youth elements noted in this RFP and the WIOA legislation. Describe the problems associated in reaching WIOA eligible youth living in Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment Regional Area.

## The Proposal Narrative (The entire proposal narrative is limited to 15 pages)

The proposal narrative is the main body of information describing the problem to be addressed, the plan to address that problem through appropriate and achievable objectives, and activities and the ability of the bidder to implement the proposed plan.

The 15-page proposal narrative maximum does not include the required 1 page proposal summary, statement of experience, 2 page budget narrative, or required budget forms.

## **D. Plan and Implementation** (This section is limited to 8 pages)

- 1. Present the plan to address the problem identified above and what the program intends to accomplish. Include the WIOA elements to be addressed, outline the goals, objectives, activities and timelines for addressing how the selected elements support the identified problem.
- 2. Describe the number and characteristics of the target group to be served. Discuss how the youth will be served. All GED participants must be a out of school youth, age 16 24. Out-of-School Occupational Skills participants must have a recognized high school diploma or GED.
- 3. Describe how the bidder will implement the plan of service. Include the applicable components, such as:
  - Outreach and recruitment;
  - Case management;
  - Program services (i.e. basic/remedial education, tutoring, study skills training, and instruction leading to the completion of secondary school;
  - Occupational skills training, leadership development,
  - Paid/Unpaid work experiences, internships, job shadowing, job placement (30% of budget must be spent on work experience);
  - Supportive services;
  - Cost per participant;
    - "Direct to participant" funds (this includes youth training costs, participant wages, participant incentives and supportive services); and
    - Program services timeline that reflect the major activities, person (people) responsible and date of completion.

4. Administrative and Staffing Plan – Describe the proposed program's management plan and staff positions. Provide a resume for all personnel who will be involved in administering a contract resulting from this proposal.

Provide a copy of the current organizational chart showing all major functions and components and the names of persons occupying named positions. Identify those staff that are proposed to be fully or partially paid from WIOA funds.

If the award of a contract based on this proposal will require the organization to obtain additional staff, provide a detailed explanation of the type of positions required and when personnel will be available. The costs associated with the addition of these personnel must be calculated into the proposed total cost of the program.

5. Subcontracting/Formalized Agreements – If subcontracting, the bidder must submit written justification for subcontracting if any portions of the proposed services/activities are contracted out to another agency/organization. Attach a statement from each potential subcontractor, signed by a duly authorized officer, employee, or agent of the organization/agency that includes the name and address of the organization/agency, type of work to be performed and percentage of the total work to be subcontracted. The statement must also include that the subcontractor will perform all work as indicated and will comply with all WIOA regulations, state or federal laws. The bidder shall be responsible for the performance of the subcontractor. If not subcontracting, the bidder should provide a statement to that effect.

Formalized Agreements are with other organizations, educational institutions, and potential employers with whom the bidder has established linkages to provide WIOA youth services as part of this proposal and that would not be directly provided by the bidder.

- 6. Administrative and Fiscal Capacity Briefly describe the administrative and fiscal capacity of the bidder to fulfill the WIOA-required documentation and record keeping, such as:
  - Collecting data and preparing the WIOA required documents;
  - Security and confidentiality of participant records;
  - Accounting controls;
  - Use of payroll vendor services;
  - Preparing and submitting monthly requests for reimbursements;
  - Handling of corrective actions/findings, if needed; and
  - Identity of person(s) responsible for the administrative/fiscal activities and their job title.

#### **E. WIOA Mandated Performance Outcomes**

The WIOA requires that the CAPTEWDB achieve certain performance outcomes for its WIOA funded youth programs. As a result, the CAPTEWDB will require all contractors to achieve the performance outcomes listed for their individual WIOA funded youth program. The required performance outcomes will also be set forth in the final contract. The performance measurements will be used by the CAPTEWDB over the term of the contract to hold the contractor accountable for achieving the required performance outcomes.

If a contractor fails to achieve the required outcomes or fails to comply with the performance measurement requirements in any way and renders the CAPTEWDB unable to determine whether or not the contractor has achieved the performance outcomes – Jefferson County has the right to terminate the contract and cease all funding of the contractor's WIOA Youth Program.

## **F. Program Performance Measures & Outcomes** (This section is limited to 4 pages)

Identify the proposed activities (i.e. welding certification), estimate the number of youth expected to complete the training and enter into training-related, unsubsidized employment. If the proposed outcome is entry into the military, or entry into a post-secondary educational institution, estimate the number of youth that will achieve this result. Clearly indicate how the required performance measures will be tracked, reported and how the source documentation will provide sufficient verification that performance measures will be accomplished.

In preparing this portion of the proposal, refer to the DOL website for the WIOA Mandated Performance Measures which will provide direction on performance, methodology and common measures reporting. Bidders must demonstrate that the performance measures contained in the proposal will result in compliance with those mandated performance measures. The achievement of performance measures will be used by the CAPTEWDB to hold contractors accountable for the performance outcomes imposed on the CAPTEWDB for WIOA funded youth programs.

#### **G.** Statement of Experience

A statement of experience prepared on company letterhead which explains why the organization is qualified to be a WIOA youth service provider, signed by the authorized agent and which includes the following:

- i. knowledge of the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) and the regulations guiding WIOA activities and services
- ii. history operating youth programs for low-income youth, which includes program performance and outcomes
- iii. the organization's mission and demonstrate the capacity to integrate the CAPTEWDB WIOA youth services into the organization's overall operation
- iv. description of the relevant experience of the organization's key staff who will be involved in planning the youth service(s) the organization will deliver as a contractor (In the Budget Narrative section include a resume and job description for each position to be funded in whole or in part in the organization's proposed budget)
- v. description of the organization's internal monitoring system and demonstrate how it is effectively used to ensure quality and identify program, personnel and/or fiscal issues
- vi. description of the organization's corrective action procedures
- vii. affirmation that the bidder is a valid legal entity in the State of Alabama, such as a corporation, partnership, etc. and *attach* copies of the official papers showing formation of a corporation, partnership, or sole proprietorship
- viii. copy(s) of current business license(s) and permit(s)
- ix. identification of the number of years the agency/organization has been in business under the present business name, as well as prior business names
- x. suspension requirements from prior contracts or an applicable statement that the bidder or its principals have not been suspended from any prior contracts
- xi. completed Statement of Qualifications for Bidder's List (see Attachments)

- xii. certification that the organization is not proposed for debarment, is not presently debarred, suspended, or declared ineligible, as required by Executive Order 12549, "Debarment and Suspension," and implemented by 28 CFR, Part 67, for prospective participants in primary covered transactions
- xiii. evidence that the WIOA funding requested in its proposal and submitted under this RFP will not exceed 50% of the organization's gross revenue
- xiv. completed Disclosure Statement (see Attachments)
- xv. W-9

#### H. Financial Statements/Audit Requirements

Provide a copy of the most recent and complete audit and/or financial statements available for the organization. The financial statements shall be for a fiscal period not more than 18 months prior to the submission date for the proposal. If an audit is of a parent firm, the parent firm shall be party to any contract resulting from the proposal.

## **I. Insurance Requirements**

Bidders awarded a contract are required to meet insurance requirements (Form 9, Section 58). The proposal should include current certificates of insurance for general liability, auto and workers' compensation insurance. *At a minimum*, all proposals must include a letter signed by their insurance agent, on their insurance company's letterhead, stating that the insurance requirements can be met and will be included in a policy if a contract is awarded.

#### The Proposal Budget

The purpose of the Proposal Budget is to demonstrate how the proposal will implement the proposed plan with the funds available through this program. The budget is the basis for management, fiscal review, and audit. Proposal costs must be directly related to the objectives and activities of the project. The budget must cover the entire contract period. In the budget, include only those items to be covered by WIOA funds. Bidders are highly encouraged to supplement WIOA funds with funds from other sources. If non-WIOA sources of funding will be used to supplement WIOA funding to support the proposed youth services, explain how the funds will be used to support the proposed WIOA youth services. Final budgets will be determined after WIOA youth allocations are received and the providers of youth services selected.

The bidder shall develop a <u>line-item</u> budget that will enable the proposal to meet the intent and requirements of the program, ensure the successful implementation of the project, and are cost-effective. The bidder should prepare a realistic and prudent budget avoiding unnecessary or unusual expenditures that would detract from the accomplishment of the objectives and activities of the project. The following information is provided to assist in the preparation of the budget. Strict adherence to all required and prohibited items is expected. Where the bidder does not budget for a required item, the bidder assumes responsibility for the cost of that item. Failure of the bidder to include required items in the budget does not affect the responsibility of the bidder to provide those items during the implementation of the project.

All expenses incurred prior to the contract being awarded and the agreement fully executed are the responsibility of the bidder.

1. The Budget Narrative (This section is limited to 2 pages)

Bidder is required to submit a narrative with the project budget. The narrative must be typed and placed in the proposal in front of the budget pages. In the narrative describe:

- a. How the project's proposed budget supports the stated objectives and activities in the project;
- **b.** How funds are allocated to minimize program costs and support direct services to participants;
- **c.** The duties of project-funded staff, including qualifications or education level necessary to the job assignment;
- **d.** How project-funded staff duties and time commitments support the proposed objectives and activities;
- **e.** Proposed staff commitment/percentage of time to other efforts, in addition to this project, any unusual expenditures; and
- f. Identify all proposed subcontracts.

#### 2. Budget Form

Refer to Forms 3, 5 and 6; complete the forms using the electronic version (Excel Document) available in the contracting section of the RFP.

Each budget category requires additional line item detail that addresses the method of calculation and justification for the expense. Enter the amount of each line item. All charges must be clearly documented and rounded off to the nearest whole dollar.

## 3. Organizational Chart

The organizational chart should provide a clear and detailed depiction of the structure of the bidder organization, and the specific unit(s) within the organization that will be responsible for the implementation and operation of the project. The organizational chart should also depict supporting units within the organization (e.g., the Accounting Unit) and depict the lines of authority within the organization. Job titles on the organizational chart should match those in the budget and budget narrative. Include a job description for each position funded, in whole or in part, in the organization's proposed budget. A current resume of all personnel funded, in whole or in part, must also be included.

#### 4. Formalized Agreements

Formalized Agreements for proposed services not being administered by the bidder must be dated and contain signatures, titles and agency names for both parties. The formalized agreement must demonstrate a formal system of networking and coordination with other agencies and the project. Those submitted with the proposal must be effective for the proposed program year. For the purposes of this RFP, the terms "Formalized Agreement" and "Memorandum of Understanding (MOU)" are synonymous.

## 5. Program Costs

Program expenses are defined as necessary and reasonable expenditures exclusive of personnel salaries, benefits and participant costs. Such expenses may include specific items directly charged to the project. The expenses must be program-related (e.g., to further the program objectives as defined in the contract award) and be encumbered during the contract period. Reimbursement will be through a line item reimbursement contract. To obtain reimbursement for program costs, you must document costs. If the proposal to serve as a contractor is funded, you will itemize all costs associated with the program on the budget forms included in the contract. Supportive Services and/or incentives to be paid with WIOA funds must be listed in the budget.

#### 6. Participant Costs

Participant Costs include the cost of items that are spent directly on individual participants and are tracked by individual enrollment. Possible costs include participant supportive services (transportation and ancillary items), participant wages, participant supplies, participant incentives and participant tuition and fees incurred to achieve participant goals, objectives and activities.

## 7. In-Kind/Leveraged Funds

Bidders are required to seek in-kind contributions and/or leveraged funds from non-agency sources to assist in the operation of this project. An amount which is at least ten percent (10%) of the amount of funding requested must be supplemented from in-kind services, equipment or space or contributions from funds that are being leveraged from other sources. *Note: Submit a budget based on the total contract.* 

## 8. Prohibited Expense Items

The following is a list of prohibited items:

- a. Automobiles Purchase or lease of automobiles.
- b. Lobbying WIOA funds cannot be used for lobbying activities (Attachment XII).
- **c. Fundraising** WIOA funds cannot be used for organized fundraising, including financial campaigns, endowment drives, solicitation of gifts and bequests, or similar expenses incurred solely to raise capital or obtain contributions.
- **d. Real Property and Improvements** Real property, including purchase of land, land improvements, structures and their attachments, and structural improvements and alterations.
- **e. Interest** The cost of interest payments is not an allowable expenditure, unless the cost is a result of a lease/purchase agreement.
- f. Membership Dues The cost of membership dues for projects involved in the licensing or credentialing of professional personnel is not an allowable expenditure, unless it is part of a governmental negotiated benefit package.
- **g. Professional License** The cost of a professional license.
- **h. Annual Professional Dues or Fees** The cost of professional dues or fees is not an allowable expenditure, unless it is part of a governmental negotiated benefit package.
- i. Charges, Fees and Penalties Finance charges, late payment fees, penalties and returned check charges are not allowable expenditures.
- **j. Depreciation** Depreciation charges are not allowable expenditures.
- **k.** Marketing the process or technique of promoting, selling, and distributing a product or service.
- **I.** Advertising the action of calling something to the attention of the public especially by paid announcements.

## **Evaluation Process and Scoring Criteria**

All proposals received by the deadline will be read and if more than a single proposal is received, they will be rated by a team consisting of at least 4 raters. The average scores from the raters for the qualified proposals will be ranked numerically to develop a ranked list for each program.

## **Proposal Narrative – 50 Points**

(1) Problem Statement: Youth Identification

- Targeted youth are those who are: school dropouts, pregnant and/or parenting, subject to the juvenile or adult justice system, homeless, a runaway, in foster care or has aged out of the foster care system, a youth eligible for assistance under the Social Security Act, or an out-of-home placement, a low-income individual who requires additional assistance to enter or complete an educational program or to secure or hold employment, within the age of compulsory school attendance, but has not attended school for at least the most recent complete school year calendar quarter, recipients of a secondary school diploma who are low-income individuals and basic skills deficient; or an English language learner.
- Proposal states recruitment methods used to identify and enroll out-of-school youth.
- The activities are to be age appropriate, interesting and beneficial, and likely to attract youth.

## (2) Proposal Plan

- Description of the WIOA program elements and how they will be provided.
- Description of how the program is designed to address recruitment, objective assessment of participant, the development of an individual service strategy and employment or postsecondary school attendance.

#### (3) Proposal Program Implementation

- The WIOA priority program elements that make the proposal unique are stated and measurable.
- The bidder will have the capability and capacity to provide all required services.
- All sites for outreach, enrollment and program operations are clearly identified.
- Program and service sites are located conveniently for the youth targeted.

#### (4) Program Performance Outcomes

- Proposal states the number of participants expected to be served in each major program area.
- Proposal states the short-term benefits for participants in each major program function.
- Proposal states the long-term benefits for participants in each major program function.
- Proposal clearly states goals for placing youth in employment or post-secondary education.
- Percentage of program participants who are in education or training activities, or in unsubsidized employment during second quarter after exit.
- Percentage of program participants who are in education or training activities or in unsubsidized employment during fourth quarter after exit.
- Median earnings of participants in unsubsidized employment during second quarter after exit.
- Percentage of participants who obtain a recognized post-secondary credential, secondary school diploma or equivalent.
- Percentage of participants, who during a program year, are in education that leads to a recognized post-secondary credential or unsubsidized employment and who are achieving measurable gains towards those goals.

#### **Budget Narrative – 30 points**

- (1) All required information, including staff, operational and other needed costs is provided in the required budget format according to instructions.
- (2) Line-item budget is accurate and complete.
- (3) Bidder has demonstrated that it is fiscally solvent.
- (4) Bidder demonstrates multiple funding sources and not WIOA funding dependent.
- (5) The bidder is part of a collaborative partnership with other organizations that are providing innovative staffing approaches and/or in-kind services for the overall project.

- (6) The amount of supplemental funding being provided to the program by the bidder is at least 10% of the total funding needed to deliver the proposed services.
- (7) Bidder describes the management oversight of the WIOA youth program operations and the site location of the administrative activities.

## Oral Presentation - 20 points

The date for Oral Presentations will be emailed to each proposer once the Board provides the hearing date to staff. The presentation will be limited to 15 minutes. No PowerPoint presentations can be presented, but handouts may be distributed.

## **Funding Recommendation Process**

Recommendations for funding will be based on the following:

- The score of the proposal
- Consideration of the funding priorities or geographical distribution of selected proposals as applicable to each program
- Prior negative administrative and programmatic performance and compliance as a County or Regional-funded project, if applicable;
- Cost vs. benefit of the proposed program. Proposals that do not budget at least 35% of total funding directly to participants may not be recommended for funding

In accordance with Federal/State regulations, projects previously funded by the CAPTEWDB will be reviewed for past performance, including financial management, progress and annual reports, monitoring results, audit reports, results of credit worthiness and any other relevant information. This review may result in one or more of the following actions: a) the project may not be selected for funding; b) the amount of funding may be reduced; or c) contract award conditions may be placed in the contract.

Proposals are first submitted to the WDB Youth Standing Committee who will make recommendations for funding to the CAPTEWDB. The Board makes the final approval for funding and forwards the contract to the Jefferson County Commission for signature authorization.

The CAPTEWDB staff will conduct a pre-award site review to determine the administrative capacity of the bidder, and to address the ability of the bidder and/or its partners to deliver the proposed services. This review may include a request for appropriate documents (e.g., insurance) and completion of Fiscal and Administrative Capacity Policies & Procedures for Jefferson County and/or the CAPTEWDB review.

If a bidding organization has little or no experience administering a WIOA Youth Program, the CAPTEWDB may require it to obtain a WIOA experienced mentor agency to assist and provide program guidance for the initial contract period. This is in order to build capacity and ensure that organizations are successful and fully understand the provisions of the WIOA Youth Program. This may also include limiting youth participant numbers. These provisions are to ensure the overall program success and performance outcomes.

## **Notification Process**

All bidders submitting an approved proposal will receive written notification of the funding recommendations.

#### **Rejection of Proposal**

The CAPTEWDB reserves the right to reject any and all proposals received pursuant to this RFP. The CAPTEWDB will not pay for any information herein requested, nor is it liable for any costs incurred by those submitting proposals. The CAPTEWDB also reserves the right to select the contractor(s) who will best meet the needs of the region and the program; the selection will not necessarily be based solely on cost.

#### **Appeals**

An appeal of a denial of award can only be brought on the following grounds:

- (1) Failure of the CAPTEWDB to follow the selection procedures and adhere to requirements specified in the RFP or any addenda or amendments.
- (2) There has been a violation of conflict of interest as stated in Form 9 Section 32.
- (3) A violation of State or Federal law

Appeals will not be accepted for any reasons other than those stated above. Appeals must be sent to:

Pamela Mapp
Sr. Administrative Analyst/Program Supervisor
Re: Youth Services RFP Appeals
Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment
3216 4th Avenue, South
Birmingham, Alabama 35222

Accepted appeals will be processed and reviewed by a panel convened by the Chairperson of the Youth Committee and the Director of the CAPTEWDB.

The Youth Committee and the CAPTEWDB will consider only those specific issues addressed in the written appeal.

## Statement of Qualifications for Bidder's List

Date of	Statem	ent:									
Name o	f Organ	izatio	on:								
Address	:										
Authoria	ed Sign	nator	y:								
(must pro	vide forn	nal do	cumentat	ion of de	legation of	signatory	authori	ty by org	anization's	s gove	erning body)
Legal Stat		anizat	ion			1				ı	
Pro	fit					Date I	ncorpo	rated		Sta	te
Nor	-profit					Date I	ncorpo	rated		Sta	te
501	(c)(3) IF	RS Le	tter of D	<u>etermir</u>	nation						Date
Oth	er Non	-Prof	t		IRS Lette	er of De	termin	ation			Date
Stat	e, Loca	l or li	ndian Tr	ibal Gov	vernment			Educa	itional In	stitu	tion
Oth	er (spe	cify)									
Internal R	evenue S	Service	(IRS) Em	ployer's I	Identificatio	n Numbe	r (EIN o	r TIN)			
	and outc	omes	related to	workfor	ce developr	_					be the organization's prior ctiveness of the service
Yes	Yes No In the past five (5) years has your firm been involved in a lawsuit in/on a matter related to payment to subcontractors, work performance on a contract, or employment-related litigation that proceeded to court?										
Yes		No	investig	gated, cite		d any pen	alties, o	r been fo	ound to ha	ve vio	or officers been plated any laws, ity?
Yes		No	bankruj	ptcy case	?					-	ive (5) years the debtor in a
Yes		No	-	-	(5) years has ontract prior	-		-	-	indiv	vidual terminated your
Yes		No			nization have						
Yes		No	Does yo	our agend	cy have a fic	delity bon	d?				

#### **Proposal Checklist and Required Sequence**

This checklist is provided to assist the bidder in ensuring that a complete and ordered proposal is submitted. Failure to include any of the following elements will result in disqualification of the proposal.

#### □ Proposal Cover Page (written on organization's letterhead)

#### □ Table of Contents

#### □ Proposal Summary

- Statement of Qualifications for Bidders List
- Signature Certification
- Form 1 (WIOA Contract Agreement)
- Form 2 (WIOA Contract Summary)

#### □ Proposal Narrative

- Problem Statement
- Statement of Work (includes Plan and Implementation)
- Program Performance Measures and Outcomes
- Statement of Experience
- Formalized Agreements (Business Licenses: City, County, State; Lease, Insurance, MOU's, Subcontracts)
- Locations (areas) to be served

#### □ Proposal Budget

- The Budget Narrative
- Forms 3, 5 & 6 (Budget Forms)
- Organizational Chart
- Financial Audit/Statements (include copy of W-9)

#### ☐ Certifications and General Provisions

- Form 9 (General Provisions & Assurances)
- Alabama Disclosure Statement
- Service Provider Memo

## **Additional Information**

## **ATTACHMENT LISTING (FORMS)**

Form 1	WIOA Contract Agreement
--------	-------------------------

Form 2 WIOA Contract Summary

Form 3 Budget Cover Sheet

Form 5 Budget (Program)

Form 6 Budget Backup

Form 9 Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment General Provisions,

**Assurances and Certifications** 

Alabama Disclosure Statement

Signature Certification

Service Provider Memo

Statement of Qualifications for Bidders List

## **INSERT COVER LETTER HERE and remove this page**

#### WIOA CONTRACT AGREEMENT / SIGNATURE SHEET

Form 1

## CENTRAL ALABAMA PARTNERSHIP FOR TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT (CAPTE)

#### **2019 OUT OF SCHOOL YOUTH PROGRAM**

	Agreement No: Modification No:
of the Central Alabama Partnership for Training "Administrator" and, herei agrees to provide certain services on behalf of	en the Jefferson County Commission as the administrator and Employment (CAPTE), hereinafter referred to as the nafter referred to as the "Subrecipient". The Subrecipient the Administrator in compliance with the terms of this ations of the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act,
herein by this reference and authenticated by t incorporated herein by this Agreement include (Form 1), Contract Summary (Form 2), Budget ( 9), Alabama Disclosure Statement, Signature Co	he respective signatory officials. The sections this the WIOA Contract Agreement/Signature Sheet Forms 3,5 & 6), General Provisions and Assurances (Form ertification, Service Provider Memo, Statement of Work, Insurance and Workmen's Compensation Policy.
The Jefferson County Commission reserves the and/or other provisions of the Agreement.	right to unilaterally modify the Agreement amount
A. This Agreement authorizes reimbursement agreement, but not to exceed \$	or all eligible documented expenditures included in this
B. The duration of this contract shall be from t termination/completion date of June 30, 2020.	ne effective date of <b>July 1, 2019</b> through the
below, and in signing, and thereby validating th	executed this contract as of the latest date appearing is agreement, the parties also certify that each possesses ctive organizations in the capacity as a signatory official.
Ву:	Ву:
Signature of Signatory Official	Signature of Signatory Official
Ву:	Ву:
Title: President	 Title:
Date:	Date:

## **WIOA Contract Summary**

Form 2

#### 2019 OUT OF SCHOOL YOUTH PROGRAM

	Modificati	on No:		
Applicant Name:	2.	Contact Pe	erson:	
			Email:	
Organizational Unit:			Title:	
Address:			Phone:	
e of Incorporation:	Alabama B	usiness Lic	ense #:	
Type of Organization:				
a. Local Government	d. Comm/Tech College		g. Non-Profit	
b. State Agency	e. College/University		h. Private-for-Profit	
c. School Agency	f. Community Based Org.		i. Other	
Funding Source (Check One):	a. WIA Youth:		b. Other:	
Funding Source (Check One):  Proposed Cost/Price:	a. WIA Youth:		b. Other:	
	a. WIA Youth: Occupation	al Training	b. Other:  Work-Based Lea	arning
Proposed Cost/Price:	Occupation	al Training 0.00		arning
	Address:  te of Incorporation:  Type of Organization: a. Local Government b. State Agency	Address:  Type of Organization:  a. Local Government b. State Agency c. School Agency  Program Short Title:	Address:  Type of Organization:  a. Local Government b. State Agency c. School Agency  Program Short Title:  Alabama Business Lic  Alabama Business Lic  Alabama Business Lic  Alabama Business Lic  Comm/Tech College  e. College/University f. Community Based Org.	Organizational Unit:

## **Budget Cover Sheet**

Subrecipient's Name and Address:	Agreement No:
	Modification No:
	Federal ID No:
Email:	Beginning Date:
Name/Address of Fiscal Agent (if different)	Ending Date:
	Mod. Effective Date:
Email:	<del>-</del>
	_
	Total Amount
WIOA Youth Contract Funding:	
In-Kind Contribution (at least 20%):	
Other:	
Other:	
Other:	
Total Contract:	

#### INSERT BUDGET NARRATIVE here and remove this page

#### 1. The Budget Narrative

The Subrecipient shall include a narrative with the project budget. The narrative must be typed and placed in front of the budget pages. The narrative must describe:

- **b.** How the budget supports the stated objectives and activities in the project;
- **b.** How funds are allocated to minimize program costs and support direct services to participants;
- **c.** The duties of project-funded staff, including qualifications and/or educational level necessary to the job assignment

The Subrecipient shall ensure that all staff or volunteers working with youth should have the necessary background checks to work with youth under age 19. CAPTE prefers that the organizations' staff members or volunteers consist of experienced and credentialed psychologists, counselors, mental health professionals, social workers and/or instructors with a minimum of 3 years working with high risk youth. The minimum preferred qualifications and skills/abilities for case managers are: Bachelor's Degree in psychology, sociology, social work, education or a related field; at least 2 years, within the past 3 years of providing case-management and/or related services to low income high risk youth or equivalent experience; experience as career counselors; possess strong interpersonal skills, excellent verbal and written communication skills; possess strong presentation skills; ability to read and interpret regulations and program requirements; ability to use and manage e-mail and various social media; basic computer skills and the ability to use software such as Microsoft Office Suite; The minimum preferred qualifications for Employment Specialist(s) are: Bachelor's degree, with not less than 2 years of job development/placement experience and, preferably, experience working with youth; a staff member who is a credentialed social worker, credentialed counselor, or other certified mental health professional (may be retained part-time on a contractual basis); and the necessary support staff. Verification documentation must be added as an attachment to this contract.

The Subrecipient will ensure that all its paid youth services staff members, staff members for any youth services it subcontracts and any youth services student workers (college-level) and volunteers, are qualified and appropriately trained in areas including, but not limited to, youth development, education, employment, and family development with documentation provided.

All youth services staff, subcontracted staff, student workers, and volunteers who help deliver youth services, will provide services in a manner sensitive to the ethnic, racial, religious preference; and sexual orientation of the program youth;

- d. How project-funded staff duties and time commitments support the objectives and activities;
- **e.** Subrecipient staff commitment/percentage of time to other efforts in addition to this project, any unusual expenditures; and
- **f.** Identify all subcontracts.

#### Budget

		Form 5
Subrecipient's Name/Address:	Agreement/Project No:	
	Modification No.:	
	Federal ID No:	
	Contact Person:	
	Telephone No.:	
	Agreement Period:	
	Date:	
*All costs & % of salaries must be itemized on back-up		

1.	Program Costs Staff Salaries	AMOUNT APPROVED	ADJU <u>INCREASE</u>	JSTMENT DECREASE	REVISED AMOUNT
		\$	\$	\$	\$
		\$	\$	\$	\$
		\$	\$	\$	\$
		\$	\$	\$	\$
		\$	\$	\$	\$
		\$	\$	\$	\$
		\$	\$	\$	\$
		\$	\$	\$	\$
		\$	\$	\$	\$
		\$	\$	\$	\$
	Total Staff Salaries	\$	\$	\$	\$
2.	Staff Fringe Benefits	\$	\$	\$	\$
	FICA ( %)	\$	\$	\$	\$
	Insurance	\$	\$	\$	\$
	Retirement (%)	\$	\$	\$	\$
	Workers Comp (%)	\$	\$	\$	\$
	Unemployment Comp (%)	\$	\$	\$	\$
	FUTA (%)	\$	\$	\$	\$
	Total Fringe Benefits	\$	\$	\$	\$
	(Indicate the % of salaries for each on the backup)	\$	\$	\$	\$
3.	Staff Travel (Itemize on backup)				
	In State	\$	\$	\$	\$
	Out-of-State	\$	\$	\$	\$
	Total Travel	\$	\$	_ \$	\$
4.	Rent (cost per sq. ft. on backup)	\$	\$	\$	\$
5.	Utilities	\$	\$	\$	\$
6.	Maintenance	\$	\$	\$	\$
7.	Communications (telephone, Internet, etc.)	\$	\$	\$	\$
8.	Office Supplies (include postage,	\$	\$	\$	\$
9.	Software, desktop supplies, etc.) Books & Training/Teaching Aids				

Budget

		200000			
					orm 5
		\$	_ \$	_ \$	_ \$
10.	Equipment	\$	\$	_ \$	\$
11.	Other	\$	\$	_ \$	\$
12.	Work Experience Wages	\$	\$	\$	\$
13.	Work Experience FICA	\$	\$	\$	\$
14.	Total Support Services	\$	\$	\$	\$
15.	Total Participant Incentives	\$	\$	\$	\$
	TOTAL DIRECT COSTS	\$	_ \$	\$	\$
	TOTAL INDIRECT COSTS	\$	\$	\$	\$
	(Specify approved rate% and attach copy of cognizant agency approval)				
	TOTAL COSTS	\$	\$	\$	\$

COST CATEGORY:	Program:		Agreement/Project No:		
			Modification No.:		
		AMOUNT	ADJUS <sup>*</sup>	ΓΜΕΝΤ	REVISED
Line Item No:	1	APPROVED	INCREASE	DECREASE	AMOUNT
		_	· -		
		_	<u> </u>		
		_			
		_	-		
Total					
Line Item No:	2	APPROVED	INCREASE	DECREASE	AMOUNT
		_			
				<u> </u>	
Total					

Line Item No:	3	APPROVED	INCREASE	DECREASE	AMOUNT
Total					
Line Item No:	4	APPROVED	INCREASE	DECREASE	AMOUNT
Total					
Line Item No:	5	APPROVED	INCREASE	DECREASE	AMOUNT
		-			
Total					

Line Item No:	6	APPROVED	INCREASE	DECREASE	AMOUNT
Total					
Line Item No:	7	APPROVED	<u>INCREASE</u>	DECREASE	AMOUNT
Total					
Line Item No:	_8	APPROVED	<u>INCREASE</u>	<u>DECREASE</u>	AMOUNT
Total					
Line Item No:	9	APPROVED	INCREASE	<u>DECREASE</u>	AMOUNT

Total					
Line Item No:	10	APPROVED	INCREASE	DECREASE	AMOUNT
Total					
Line Item No:		APPROVED	<u>INCREASE</u>	<u>DECREASE</u>	AMOUNT
Total					
Line Item No:		APPROVED	<u>INCREASE</u>	DECREASE	AMOUNT
	-				
Total					
Line Item No:	13	APPROVED	INCREASE	DECREASE	AMOUNT

_		_
$E_{A}$	rm	_
ГU		u

#### **CAPTE Youth Program Contract under the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA)**

Through WIOA funding the Subrecipient will provide training to eligible youth and young adults to increase their employability skills and assist them in obtaining sustainable and self-sufficient employment.

The purpose of funds allocated to Subrecipients under the WIOA is: (1) to provide, to eligible youth seeking assistance in achieving academic and employment success, effective and comprehensive activities, which shall include a preliminary and an objective assessment of the academic levels, skill levels and service needs of each participant; (2) to provide service strategies for each participant which shall include a variety of options for improving educational and skill competencies and provide effective connections to employers; (3) to ensure ongoing mentoring opportunities for eligible youth with adults committed to providing such opportunities; (4) to provide activities leading to the attainment of a secondary school diploma or its recognized equivalent, or a recognized post-secondary credential; (5) to provide preparation for post-secondary educational training opportunities for eligible youth; (6) to provide strong linkages between academic instruction and occupational education that lead to the attainment of recognized post-secondary credentials, (7) to provide preparation for and placement in unsubsidized employment opportunities; (8) to provide opportunities for eligible youth in activities related to leadership development, decision-making, citizenship, and community service; and (9) to provide follow-up services to ensure attainment of credential and employment and employment retention.

The WIOA out of school youth program administered through CAPTE provides an array of age-appropriate services that target youth ages 16-24 that face barriers to finding sustainable self-sufficient employment.

The Subrecipient, under the WIOA through CAPTE, shall ensure that it will only enroll eligible youth for services if they are "out-of-school youth"; which means an individual who is—

- (i) not attending any school (as defined under State law);
- (ii) not younger than age 16 or older than age 24; and
- (iii) one or more of the following:
  - (I) a school dropout
  - (II) a youth who is within the age of compulsory school attendance, but has not attended school for at least the most recent complete school year calendar quarter (III) a recipient of a secondary school diploma or its recognized equivalent who is a low-income individual and is—
    - (aa) basic skills deficient; or
    - (bb) an English language learner
  - (IV) an individual who is subject to the juvenile or adult justice system
  - (V) a homeless individual (as defined in section 41403(6) of the Violence Against Women Act of 1994 (42 U.S.C. 14043e–2(6))), a homeless child or youth (as defined in section 725(2) of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act (42 U.S.C. 11434a(2))), a runaway, in foster care or has aged out of the foster care system, a child eligible for assistance under section 477 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 677), or in an out-of-home placement
  - (VI) an individual who is pregnant or parenting
  - (VII) a youth who is an individual with a disability
  - (VIII) a low-income individual who requires additional assistance to enter or complete an educational program or to secure or hold employment

The Subrecipient shall ensure that it remains up-to-date on the Lower Living Standard Income Level (LLSIL) issued by the Secretary of Labor yearly.

Further WIOA program rules, regulations and definitions are periodically made available through the release of federal regulations. As a result of the additional information, contract modifications may be necessary. The Subrecipient shall be responsible for staying up-to-date on new regulations presented in the Federal Register, TEN's and/or TEGL's.

#### Contract Purpose, Funding Period, and Funds Availability

Subrecipient services through this contract will be for the delivery of an out of school (OSY) youth program for eligible youth which provides GED tutoring for certification or the attainment of a high school diploma or for Occupational Skills Training programs. All programs of training must offer to all eligible youth the program elements listed in the Act. Subrecipients must add an attachment which indicates which areas of the region will be served and list how the following elements and activities will be provided and/or coordinated through other agencies, utilizing an MOU or subcontract, for all out of school youth served:

- outreach, recruitment and orientation
- initial WIOA eligibility determination
- comprehensive assessment of eligible youths' current academic skills, employment skills and supportive service needs
- development of an Individual Service Strategy
- on-going case management from enrollment through follow-up, which includes guidance and counseling for out of school youth; with frequent detailed case notes documenting activities and contact
- referral for youth who do not enroll in WIOA programs
- tutoring and study skills training
- on-going mentoring opportunities
- activities leading to a secondary school diploma, its equivalent or post-secondary credential
- incentives for specific activities and/or accomplishments
- work experiences (subsidized and unsubsidized) that are in the area of training and can include job shadowing, pre-apprenticeships, and internships (must be 30% of funding)
- unsubsidized job placement assistance of youth who have left the program
- up to 12 months of follow-up of youth who have left the program
- management of youth records, including case notes (records must be located in a secure location to ensure confidentiality; copies of all documents related to services to participating youth must be sent to CAPTE at exit; all Subrecipient youth files must be sent to CAPTE at program closeout/termination)
- management of WIOA youth data to ensure performance goals are met

Based on the availability of future funding and the Subrecipient's performance, the Jefferson County Commission set the term of this contract as July 1, 2019 through June 30, 2020 with a renewal for two (2) additional one (1) year terms, not to exceed three (3) full years; unless otherwise terminated or amended as provided herein. The Provider, in order to be renewed, must meet the performance requirements as outlined in this contract. However, the CAPTEWDB is not bound to exercise a contract renewal based solely on stated performance outcomes.

The Subrecipient shall ensure that it remains current and familiar with local, state and federal requirements of the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act. Specific information related to grant activities can be found in the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act. Informational resources are:

Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment mycapte.org

US Department of Labor, Employment and Training <a href="http://www.doleta.gov/">http://www.doleta.gov/</a>
Federal Laws and Regulations <a href="http://www.doleta.gov/usworkforce/WIOA/act.cfm">http://www.doleta.gov/usworkforce/WIOA/act.cfm</a>
Alabama <a href="http://www.madeinalabama.com/workforce-and-training/workforce-initiatives/tools-and-resources/governors-workforce-innovation-directive/">http://www.madeinalabama.com/workforce-and-training/workforce-initiatives/tools-and-resources/governors-workforce-innovation-directive/</a>

By signing this Agreement the contracting organization acknowledges that it is:

- (A) a postsecondary educational institution that—
  - (i) is eligible to receive Federal funds under Title IV of the Higher Education Act of 1965 (20 U.S.C. 1070 et seq.); and 29 USC 2842.
  - (ii) provides a program that leads to an associate degree, baccalaureate degree, or certificate;
- (B) an entity that carries out programs under the Act of August 16, 1937 (commonly known as the "National Apprenticeship Act"; 50 Stat. 664, chapter 663; 29 U.S.C. 50 et seq.); or
- (C) another public or private provider of a program of training services.

The Subrecipient shall ensure that the program facilities are appropriate in size and design to accommodate program staff, participants and services. The Subrecipient affirms that the building and space in which staff and WIOA participants are housed meet local fire, health and safety standards, and comply with the standards of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). The Subrecipient, in order to have the greatest possible community impact, will partner and/or collaborate with other agencies to deliver the most effective services. The Subrecipient will link all participants with a local Alabama One-Stop Career Center for life-long job seeking services.

The Subrecipient shall ensure that all program elements are made available to all participants through its organization or through MOU's or subcontracts. The Subrecipient shall ensure that it has appropriate strategies for outreach and recruitment, program management, financial management; management information system (MIS) documentation, performance attainments, tracking for employment related to training, job readiness, periodic reporting and other services deemed necessary for maintaining accurate and complete case files for all in-house and vendor services (all vendor services must be approved by the CAPTEWDB).

#### **Monthly Status Reports to the CAPTE**

In order for the CAPTE and its provider partners to track system performance on an ongoing basis, CAPTE WIOA Youth Services Subrecipients will provide monthly status reports that detail youth outcomes and program outputs. The monthly report format will be provided by e-mail to agency staff; no other reporting format will be accepted by CAPTE.

#### **Grant Close-Out Requirements**

The Subrecipient submits (attachment to Statement of Work) a timeline which includes 30 days for Program Close-Out; which will begin 15 days prior to the conclusion of the contract and conclude 15 days after the termination date.

#### **Matching Funds Requirement**

The Subrecipient affirms that the WIOA budget includes a match budget from the organization in the form of cash or in-kind services.

#### **Core Services**

The Subrecipient shall provide the following required core service components:

- 1. Outreach, Recruitment, and Orientation. Outreach and recruitment includes, but is not limited to, identifying potentially eligible youth, working with parents and guardians to secure necessary documentation, and working closely with other governmental and community organizations, the court and school systems. Applicants must be carefully screened to determine their chances for success in the program; e.g., the process used should help staff determine applicants' commitment to earning their GED, high school diploma or a vocational credential in an in-demand occupation. The youth must also be committed to being employed and/or continuing on to post-secondary education when they leave the program. As part of orientation, all youth must receive information on all services available through the Subrecipient. This includes information about all program policies governing such areas as drug and alcohol abuse, attendance, and behavior. Youth must be made aware of the youth development principles practiced by the Subrecipient and informed that services and projected outcomes will be tailored to the individual youth's needs. Drop-out youth are expected to have the ability to earn a GED or high school diploma within a reasonable amount of time (within a year of participation date). Staff should ensure that youth have the necessary reading comprehension and math ability upon program entrance that will allow them to be successful in the program.
- 2. Eligibility Determination and Registration. The Subrecipient will be responsible for the initial determination of WIOA suitability and eligibility of all youth applicants recruited to its program, in addition to the collection and verification of all necessary eligibility source documents. CAPTE will conduct the final eligibility determination for youth participants, which includes the approval of the completed intake/eligibility application, verification of the information provided, initial TABE assessment, initial case management and determination that the applicant meets the required criteria. Under the WIOA, all youth must meet eligibility criteria and be determined eligible and suitable for the program prior to enrollment and receipt of WIOA funded services. CAPTE will be available to provide technical assistance on the eligibility and suitability determination process.
- 3. Objective Assessment. Each participant will be provided with an objective assessment interview by provider staff and CAPTE staff. In this interview, the case manager at each location will begin to build a partnership with the participant and will seek to assess the participant's commitment to earning a credential, maintaining regular program attendance, and gaining and maintaining employment upon leaving the program. The case manager will use the information from the youth's application, testing results (math and reading assessments performed by other agencies no more than 1 year prior to application acceptable for review), student transcript, interest survey and the initial interview with the youth to determine the youth's suitability for program enrollment. The case manager will make an assessment of their academic skills, employment skills, and supportive service needs. This includes a review of educational skill levels, occupational skills, prior work experience, employability, interests and aptitudes. The goal is to accurately evaluate each youth in order to develop an appropriate service strategy to meet their individual needs for program success. For basic skills testing the TABE test must be used. The provider will forward a case note addressing the above information back to the CAPTE youth case manager with the acceptance form. All participant case notes must be emailed to the CAPTE youth case manager as they are recorded in the contractor's file so that those notes can be uploaded to the State's data collection system.
- 4. **Individual Service Strategy (ISS).** The case manager will use the results of the youth's preliminary and objective assessment to develop the youth's Individual Service Strategy (ISS) which will lay out a path for workplace preparation. The ISS is an age-appropriate, individualized, written plan of shortand long-term goals that include employment, involvement in WIOA youth program elements, and

personal support services. In developing the ISS, case managers must include goals, benchmarks, milestones, assessment interpretations, and record how those interpretations are used to create a comprehensive service strategy for each participant. For all youth, the ISS will identify the timeframe in which each youth will be expected to complete all activity related to each of the goal(s) specified in the ISS. A detailed ISS <u>must be</u> developed collaboratively with each participant, so the method for achieving their goal is clear. The ISS will clearly connect the services to be provided to each youth with the outcomes to be achieved between WIOA enrollment and exit. The plan will be considered a living document and used to track services and outcomes to be delivered or achieved. This plan must be reviewed and updated with the participant, both regularly and as changes occur.

- 5. Case Management. Case Management is the infrastructure for delivering effective services that will facilitate the positive growth and development of youth and the achievement of individual and organizational performance goals...Case management is a client-centered, goal oriented process for assessing the need of an individual for particular services and assisting youth to obtain those services...(Case management, A Resource Manual by Anne Adams, Sundra Franklin, Rebecca Taylor; The Workforce Connection). Case managers and youth work together in a collaborative, documented, goal-oriented, participant-centered process of assessment, planning, facilitation and advocacy for options and services to meet an individual's needs through communication and available resources to promote quality, cost effective outcomes. This process extends from recruitment through follow-up. The case manager motivates participants and coordinates services and information to prepare them for postsecondary educational opportunities, academic and occupational learning, or employment/training opportunities, as appropriate. The Subrecipient will ensure that case managers will have manageable caseloads so that they have adequate time to interact with their youth throughout the youths' participation in WIOA programming and during the required follow-up period.
- 6. Referral. Eligible youth who do not enroll in WIOA programs must be provided information regarding the full array of applicable and appropriate services available through other local programs that have the capacity to serve them with appropriate training and educational services. In addition, eligible youth should be given referrals for further assessment if determined appropriate. Programs are strongly encouraged to partner and share information with other youth-serving agencies, organizations, and Subrecipients in order to meet the individual needs of all youth.

#### **Employment and/or Postsecondary Education for Youth**

Many disadvantaged out-of-school youth who are 16 or older require specialized assistance to transition successfully into postsecondary education and/or employment. In addition to providing access to the program elements, the Subrecipient shall demonstrate the transition strategies to be utilized for out-of-school youth which are developmentally appropriate and designed to help launch young adults on a path toward economic self-sufficiency.

#### C. Employment

The Subrecipient shall ensure that employment services are grounded in a comprehensive assessment of each older youth's employment experience, including job history, interests, skills and abilities. Assessment results will be used to create an employment plan that generates quality job matching, wage progression, and career ladder opportunities. Specialized program design will assist young adults in obtaining viable work experience which may be paid or unpaid, internships and/or job shadowing opportunities; on-the-job "survival skills", and other post-placement services aimed at increasing job retention and satisfaction.

#### **Employer Connections**

The Subrecipient shall ensure that it has effective connections to employers, including small employers, in in-demand industry sectors and occupations of the local and regional labor markets. Youth will be placed in work experiences or internships with area businesses and community-based organizations or with employers for job-shadowing or mentoring.

The Subrecipient shall ensure that it has innovative and sustainable employer or educational partnerships which will lead to youth placements in employment and/or postsecondary education that lead to meaningful exposure to the world of work or advanced education with measureable skill gains.

#### D. Postsecondary Education

The Subrecipient shall outline strategies that help older youth assess, pursue, and be retained in an academic or career/technical degree program, apprenticeship, industry recognized certification program, or advanced career/technical training. These opportunities will ensure marketable credentials or certifications that will lead to employment placement or career progression upon completion. Priority will be given to training in growth industries and opportunities in the local market. The Subrecipient shall ensure that program design will maximize older youths' participation and retention by addressing schedules for those who work full-time or part-time, have families to support, have transportation barriers, or are in need of enhanced student support services.

#### WIOA Performance Measures

Under the WIOA, local workforce areas are held accountable for the performance of the workforce system. For youth, these performance measures are listed in the following table:

Youth (ages 16-24)			
Youth Primary Indicators of Performance			
1.	Percentage of program participants who are in education or training activities, or in unsubsidized employment during second quarter after exit	Placement in Employment or Education - 60%	
2.	Percentage of participants who are in education or training activities or in unsubsidized employment during fourth quarter after exit	Placement in Employment or Education - 70%	
3.	Median earnings of participants in unsubsidized employment during second quarter after exit	Earnings - % Pending Guidance from State	
4.	Percentage of participants who obtain a recognized post- secondary credential, secondary school diploma or equivalent during participation or within 1 year after program exit (credential plus employment equals program performance credit for the credential)	Attainment of a Degree or Certificate – 70%	

5. Percentage of participants who during a program year are in education that leads to a recognized postsecondary credential or employment and who are achieving measurable gains towards those goals

Measurable Skills Gain - 90%

Measurable Skills Gain - 90%

#### Youth Primary Indicators of Performance (16-24)

The Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act measures the success of the WIOA Youth Program services based on the above set of required performance measures.

#### All Subrecipients shall meet or exceed all performance measures.

Performance measures are negotiated on an annual basis and are therefore subject to change based on the negotiations with the Alabama Department of Commerce. The above stated performance levels are the negotiated performance levels of the Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment. Subrecipients shall meet or exceed these levels to ensure that the local area will meet or exceed the negotiated levels with the USDOL. For more specific information on these measures, Subrecipients shall review the US Department of Labor website for additional guidance and details on program related issues.

The Subrecipient shall provide documented attainment of placement into unsubsidized employment or enrollment into post-secondary education/advance training/occupational skills training. These goals will be monitored and evaluated frequently. Performance data will be extracted from Subrecipient submission of monthly reports.

The Subrecipient **shall** submit via email the following participant/program reports (using formats provided by CAPTE):

- Monthly Progress and Attendance Report
- Monthly Narrative Report with a description of specific program activities provided during the month and significant accomplishments; description of goals and activities planned for the next month; and updates regarding linked organization (subcontracted and non-financial partners), including any action to resolve issues with a linked organization. The Subrecipient will also note in this report any programmatic, administrative, or fiscal/challenges, as well as any requests for technical assistance.
- Quarterly Status Report

# Program Design as part of the Statement of Work General Education Development (GED) Program/High School Diploma Program or Occupational Skills Training (OST) Program

#### General Education Development (GED) Program/High School Diploma Program

The Subrecipients shall provide credentials with accreditation from the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools Council on Accreditation and School Improvement (SACS CASI) and/or Distance Education Accrediting Commission (DEAC) will be accepted.

**GED/High School Diploma Program Goal** The overall goal is to provide youth with the skills necessary to build successful careers. The Subrecipient shall ensure that youth entering the program have the ability to attain their GED/High School Diploma within three to nine months of program participation. The Subrecipient

will provide basic skills instruction, tutoring, study skills training and alternative learning methods, such as project-based and computer-assisted learning.

**GED Program/High School Diploma Program Outcomes** The Subrecipient shall ensure that the youth selected for the program have the **ability** to increase their educational levels and earn a GED or High School Diploma within three to nine months of program participation. The Subrecipient shall ensure that youth will then be placed in further educational/occupational training (preferably through WIOA Adult funding) or provided with employment placement assistance.

**GED Program/High School Diploma Program Design Issues** The Subrecipient shall ensure that the design of the GED Program/High School Diploma program address each of the following issues:

In order to create greater year-round success, the Subrecipient shall provide participants with knowledge and skills in reading, writing, communication, social studies and math.

The Subrecipient shall ensure effective youth development by delivering comprehensive support at all
phases of their transition from adolescence to adulthood while enrolled in the program. The
Subrecipient shall determine on a case by case basis how long WIOA youth program interventions
should be sustained, depending on a youth's needs and their access to other support.

In general, however, the CAPTE GED Program/High School Diploma Program Subrecipient shall remain involved with the youth from the time of enrollment until they complete their GED/High School Diploma and for 12 months following completion/program exit to ensure that youth begin postsecondary education or employment. This involvement will span both the active enrollment and follow-up phases of the WIOA, and must ensure that youth have access, at a minimum, to case management during the follow-up stage.

- The Subrecipient shall ensure that educational opportunities are intertwined with employment services that address work readiness and career exploration and provide employment opportunities through activities such as job shadowing, internships, and work experience. Educational activities will be flexible to enable youth to participate while working.
- The Subrecipient shall ensure that the message of further occupational skills training or college is an
  achievable goal and will be woven throughout the program and emphasized by program offerings such
  as further training, college applications and financial aid workshops, local training programs and
  speakers.
- While GED/High School Diploma attainment remains a top priority for OSY programs, the Subrecipient shall ensure that service strategies reach beyond the GED/High School Diploma to support youth entry into postsecondary education or into employment that will lead to self-sufficiency. The Subrecipient shall ensure that 30% of the program budget be spent on work experience opportunities. The Subrecipient shall ensure that program outcomes reflect progress toward and obtainment of the WIOA performance goals.

#### Occupational Skills Training (OST) Program

OST is defined as an organized program of study that provides specific vocational skills that lead to proficiency in performing actual tasks and technical functions required by certain occupational fields at entry, intermediate, or advanced levels.

#### **Occupational Skills Program Goals**

The Subrecipient shall ensure that programs are designed to lead youth to self-sufficiency through the attainment of full-time (35-40 hours per week), long term employment with an hourly wage which meets the State negotiated median earnings of participants in unsubsidized employment during the second and fourth quarter after the exit quarter or postsecondary opportunities during the second and fourth quarter after the exit quarter.

#### 8. Prohibited Expense Items

The Subrecipient shall ensure that it excludes the following list of prohibited budget items from program and funding consideration:

- m. Automobiles Purchase or lease of automobiles.
- **n. Lobbying** WIOA funds cannot be used for lobbying activities (Attachment XII).
- Fundraising WIOA funds cannot be used for organized fundraising, including financial campaigns, endowment drives, solicitation of gifts and bequests, or similar expenses incurred solely to raise capital or obtain contributions.
- **p. Real Property and Improvements** Real property, including purchase of land, land improvements, structures and their attachments, and structural improvements and alterations.
- **q.** Interest The cost of interest payments is not an allowable expenditure, unless the cost is a result of a lease/purchase agreement.
- **r. Membership Dues** The cost of membership dues for projects involved in the licensing or credentialing of professional personnel is not an allowable expenditure, unless it is part of a governmental negotiated benefit package.
- s. Professional License The cost of a professional license.
- **t. Annual Professional Dues or Fees** The cost of professional dues or fees is not an allowable expenditure, unless it is part of a governmental negotiated benefit package.
- **u.** Charges, Fees and Penalties Finance charges, late payment fees, penalties and returned check charges are not allowable expenditures.
- v. **Depreciation** Depreciation charges are not allowable expenditures.
- w. Marketing the process or technique of promoting, selling, and distributing a product or service.
- **x.** Advertising the action of calling something to the attention of the public especially by paid announcements.

#### Central Alabama Partnership for Training and Employment General Provisions,

#### **Assurances & Certifications**

The Subrecipient assures and certifies that:

#### 1. The Act

It will comply with the requirements of the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act of 2014(WIOA) (Public Law 113-128; STAT. 1425, 29 USC 3101 et seq.), hereinafter referred to as the ACT, the regulations and policies promulgated thereunder. This designation is subject to change as a result of any changes in the Act or conditions in any other legislation which may be passed, which governs the designation of program operations under the Act or any legislation which may replace the Act.

#### 2. Administrative

It will comply with administrative and program policies issued pursuant to the Governor's Workforce Innovation Directives and any additional administrative provisions of the Local and State Workforce Development Board (WDB), as applicable. Specifically, a non-federal entity (2CFR 200.69 and 2 CFR 2900.2A) (Subrecipient) will comply with the administrative requirements of the Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards; Final Rule (2 CFR Chapter I, Chapter II, Part 200, et al. as supplemented by the U.S. Department of Labor in its codification of the policies and procedures for financial assistance administration (2 DFR Part 2900)).

#### 3. Amendments

When the regulations promulgated pursuant to the Act are amended or revised, the Subrecipient shall comply with them or notify the Jefferson County, AL within thirty (30) days after promulgation of the amendments or revisions that it cannot so conform.

#### 4. Agreements

The WIOA Contract Agreement/Signature Sheet (Form 1), Contract Summary (Form 2), Budget (Forms 3, 5, & 6), General Provisions and Assurances (Form 9), State of Alabama Disclosure Statement, Signature Certification, Service Provider Memo, Statement of Experience, Statement of Work, lease agreements, business license(s), W-9, and Insurance and Workmen's Compensation Policy form this agreement. This agreement represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, either written or oral; provided however, the warranty given by the Subrecipient, with respect to all representations, statements, writings and proposals, which form the basis for negotiations or considerations resulting in this agreement, shall remain valid and binding.

#### 5. Legal Capacity

It possesses legal authority to participate in this agreement; that a resolution, motion or similar action has been duly adopted or passed as an official act of the Subrecipient's governing body, authorizing the person identified as the Subrecipient's official representative to act in connection with the agreement and shall provide such documentation.

#### 6. Compliance with Laws

It shall comply with all applicable orders and codes of the federal, state, and local governments as they pertain to this agreement. Further, it certifies that performance under this agreement shall be in compliance with the Act, and rules/regulations promulgated under the Act. "By signing this contract, grant, or other agreement, the contracting parties affirm, for the duration of the agreement, that they will not violate federal immigration law or knowingly employ, hire for employment, or continue to employ an unauthorized alien within the State of Alabama. Furthermore, a contracting party found to

be in violation of this provision shall be deemed in breach of the agreement and shall be responsible for all damages resulting therefrom.

#### 7. Grievance Procedures

It will establish grievance procedures agreeable to the Jefferson County, AL. It will ensure that any of its subcontracting Subrecipients, which are employers of or provides services to participants, will maintain grievance procedures relating to the terms and conditions of employment or service, which allow for, at complainant's request, a review of the employer's decision by Jefferson County, AL.; and to inform employees and participants of the procedures they are to follow.

#### 8. Nondiscrimination/ Equal Opportunity

As a condition of the award under Title I WIOA from the U. S. Department of Labor, the SUBRECEPIENT assures, with respect to operation of the WIOA Title I funded program or activity and all agreements or arrangements to carry out the WIOA Title I funded program or activity, that it will comply fully with all applicable federal statutes, that it will comply fully with the nondiscrimination and equal opportunity provision of the following laws: the Nontraditional Employment for Women Act of 1991; Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended; section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended; the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended, Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended; with the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; the OSHA work place requirements: and with all applicable requirements imposed by or pursuant to regulations implementing those laws, and Section 188 of the WIOA of 2014. The Subrecipient also assures that it will comply with 29 CFR Part 38 and all other regulations implementing the laws listed above. This assurance applies to the Subrecipient's operation of the WIOA Title I financially assisted program or activity, and to all agreements the Subrecipient makes to carry out the WIOA Title I-finally assisted program or activity. The Subrecipient understands that the United States has the right to seek judicial enforcement of this assurance.

#### 9. Political Activity

It will comply with the provisions of the Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. 1501, et seq.) regarding political activity by public employees or those paid with federal funds. None of the funds, materials, property, or services contributed by the Subrecipient or Jefferson County under this Agreement shall be used for any partisan political activity or to further the election or defeat of any candidate in public office.

It will comply with the requirements of the Act that no program under the Act shall involve political activities..

#### 10. Records

It shall establish and maintain records on each employee and participant in each applicable activity, reflecting names, addresses, duties, wages/salaries, dates of employment/enrollment, time and attendance, and termination dates. It further understands that such participant records and financial records – except for non-consumable personal property – shall be retained for a period of six (6) years from the date of submittal to Jefferson County of its final expenditure report for that funding period or until any pending matters are closed. Records for non-consumable personal property shall be retained for three (3) years from the date of final disposition of said property. If any litigation, audit, or claim has been initiated, all above noted records must be retained until final resolution is made. When applicable, all Subrecipients shall comply with the Alabama Competitive Bid Law (Subsection 41-16-54, Code of Alabama 1975) which requires that all original bids together with all documents pertaining to the award of a contract shall be retained in accordance with a retention period of at least seven (7) years.

#### 11. Access to Records

It will give the awarding agency (Jefferson County, AL), Alabama Department of Commerce, the U.S. Department of Labor (including the Department of Labor's Office of the Inspector General), and the Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their authorized representatives, the right of timely and reasonable access to any books, documents, papers, computer records, or other records pertinent

to the agreement in order to conduct audits and examinations, and to make excerpts, transcripts, and photocopies of such documents. This right also includes timely and reasonable access to Subrecipient personnel for the purpose of interview and discussion related to such agreement. This right of access is not limited to the required retention period, but shall last as long as the records are retained.

#### 12. Sectarian

Participants shall not be employed on the construction, operation, or maintenance of any facility that is used or to be used for sectarian instruction or as a place of religious worship (except with respect to the maintenance of a facility that is not primarily or inherently devoted to sectarian instruction or religious worship in which the organization operating the facility is a part of a program or activity providing services to participants) per the WIOA Section 181 (b)(4).

#### 13. Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act

In the event this contract or grant award is for an amount in excess of \$100,000 and involves the employment of mechanics and laborers, the Contractor or Subrecipient shall comply with the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, 40 U.S. C. 3701-3708, specifically 40 U.S.C. 3702 and 3704, as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 5). Said Act includes provisions which provide that a contractor must compute the wages of mechanics and laborers on the basis of a standard 40-hour work week. If an employee works in excess of 40 hours during a work week, the employee must be compensated at a rate of not less than one and a half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours. Further, neither a laborer nor a mechanic can be required to work in unsanitary, hazardous or dangerous conditions.

Appropriate standards for health and safety in work and training situations will be maintained. It further understands that it is to be responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all health and safety standards and precautions in connection with work and training situations. Health and safety standards established under federal and state laws otherwise applicable to working conditions to participants engaged in programs and activities under Title I of the WIOA must be applied per the WIOA Section 181(b)(5).

#### 14. Conditions of Employment

Conditions of employment or training will be appropriate and reasonable with regard to the type of work, the geographical region and the proficiency of the participants and/or employees. Individuals in on-the-job training or individuals employed in programs and activities under Title I shall be provided benefits and working conditions at the same level and to the same extent as other trainees or employees working in similar length of time and doing the same type of work per the WIOA Section 191(b)(5).

#### 15. Workers' Compensation

It will provide workers' compensation or insurance for injuries suffered by participants enrolled in its programs, or others as specifically noted elsewhere in this agreement and as required in the WIOA Section 181(b)(4).

#### 16. Maintenance of Effort

Upon being funded by this agreement it will adhere to the following requirements:

- A. No currently employed worker shall be displaced by any participant (including partial displacement such as a reduction in the hours of non-overtime work, wages, or employment benefits).
- B. No program shall impair existing contracts for services or collective bargaining agreements, except that no program under this Act, which would be inconsistent with the terms of a collective bargaining agreement, shall be undertaken without the written concurrence of the labor organization and employer concerned.
- C. No participant shall be employed or job opening filled, (1) when any other individual is on layoff from the same or any substantially equivalent job, (2) when the employer has

terminated the employment of any regular employee or otherwise reduced its work force with the intention of filling the vacancy so created by hiring a participant whose wages are subsidized under the Act or (3) the job is created in a promotional line that infringes in any way on the promotional opportunities of current employed workers.

#### 17. Training Objectives

Training and related services, to the extent practicable, will be consistent with every participant's fullest capabilities and lead to unsubsidized employment opportunities, which will enable participants to become economically self-sufficient.

#### 18. Work to be Performed

Shall ensure that the required performance levels are achieved pursuant to Section 6 of Form 2, entitled WIOA Contract Summary, incorporated herein by this reference and hereinafter referred to as "Form 2". The Subrecipient shall further ensure that all program activities related to the Program described in Section 4 of Form 2 comply with the terms of this Agreement. The Subrecipient acknowledges and understands that the U. S. Department of Labor (DOL), Jefferson County, AL and the local WDB shall supervise, evaluate and provide policy guidance and directing the Subrecipient in the conduct of all activities authorized under this agreement.

#### 19. Use of Funds Supplanting

Funds will only be used for activities which are in addition to those which would otherwise be available in the area in the absence of such funds.

#### 20. Schedule of Payments

Subject to the receipt of WIOA funds from the Governor of the State of Alabama and the quantity and quality of performance levels achieved by Subrecipient under this Agreement, Jefferson County, AL agrees to reimburse the Subrecipient for all expenses authorized in the Budget Section pursuant to Form 2, Form 3, Form 5 and Form 6, all of which are herein incorporated by this reference.

Approvals for reimbursement will be determined as follows:

The Subrecipient shall submit a "Requisition for Payment Invoice" on the forms supplied by the CAPTEWDB. Reimbursement of WIOA funds will be made to the Subrecipient based on Jefferson County's Department of Finance timetable of releasing funds. Appropriate documentation that has been deemed necessary by Alabama Department of Commerce and Jefferson County's Department of Finance guidelines must accompany the Requisition for Payment in order to be reimbursed by the Jefferson County Department of Finance. Corrections will be made, if necessary, to expedite payment to the Subrecipient. ALL INVOICES WILL BE DUE and PAYABLE UPON RECEIPT BY THE CAPTEWDB. All program and fiscal documents must be approved and submitted before final payment can be issued. Final payment will not be made until all closeout documents are authenticated and approved by the CAPTEWDB. The Grant Closeout Package will be mailed and due within 30 days of the sub-grant ending date. If the Subrecipient fails to submit a Request for Payment by its due date as described above, please refer to Section 36 for the remedy.

#### 21. Reports

It will submit reports as required by the CAPTE and Jefferson County and will maintain records and provide access to them as necessary for Jefferson County's review to assure that funds are being expended in accordance with the stated purposes, objectives and provisions of this agreement; including the maintenance of records to assist Jefferson County in determining the extent to which the program meets the stated goals and objectives. It is further understood that such reports will be submitted monthly to the GRANTOR up to, but no later than ten (10) working days at the end of the reporting period. The Subrecipient will also prepare, submit, and maintain participant records in accordance with the FORMS PREPARATION AND DATA VALIDATION REQUIREMENT HANDBOOK.

#### 22. Participant Selection

All applicants must be carefully screened to determine the youth's suitability and their chances for success in the program. Participants enrolled in programs funded by this agreement will be enrolled only after certification of eligibility criteria. It is further understood that intentional noncompliance with this section by the Subrecipient will result in disallowed costs to the grant which shall be borne by the Subrecipient. (Core and Intensive Services are universal and do not require eligibility criteria to be applied, except for youth participants in order to receive these services).

#### 23. Performance

Performance will be in accordance with the agreement including, but not limited to, Sections 18 and 21, and within the period as prescribed herein. The Subrecipient further assures that it will comply with all applicable laws, ordinances, charters, and regulations embraced in this agreement. By executing the agreement, the Subrecipient represents that it has familiarized itself with all applicable laws, ordinances, charters, and regulations embraced by or referred to in this agreement.

#### 24. Acceptability

The work is to be done based on the performance outcomes set forth in Sections 18 and 21 of this Agreement and to the satisfaction of Jefferson County, AL or its designee. Jefferson County will interpret all reports and will decide the acceptability and progress of work; and will interpret the amount, classification and quality of kinds of work to be performed, and the amounts to be paid under this agreement. Jefferson County will be the sole judge of the validity and the acceptability of claims, if any, made by the Subrecipient and Jefferson County's decisions will be final, conclusive and binding on all parties concerned.

#### 25. Indemnification

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Subrecipient shall indemnify and hold harmless the governing body of Jefferson County, AL, the CAPTEWDB, and their respective officers, agents, employees and representatives against liability, claims, damages, losses, costs and expenses, including but not limited to attorney's fees, for or on account of any claims, suits, or damages of any character whatsoever, which result from injuries, actual or perceived, by or to any person or property, which are attributable in whole or part to any negligent or willful act or omission of any officer, employee, agent or representative of the Subrecipient.

#### 26. Contingency

It acknowledges and agrees that all funding is contingent on the availability of federal funds and continued federal authorization for program activities and is subject to amendment or termination due to lack of funds or authorization. Unearned payments under this agreement may be suspended or terminated upon refusal to accept any additional conditions that may be imposed by the U.S. Department of Labor and/or Jefferson County, AL at any time.

#### 27. Bank Account

It shall maintain all Act monies from this agreement in a bank account having insurance coverage by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC) or similar coverage used by other banking institutions.

#### 28. Bonding

Prior to initial advancement of funds to the Subrecipient, Jefferson County shall receive a statement from the Subrecipient or its insurer assuring that all persons handling funds received or disbursed under the agreement are covered by a fidelity bond in an amount equal to the maximum Subrecipient contractual award, or \$100,000, whichever is less. Jefferson County shall have the right to require the Subrecipient to furnish additional bonds covering the faithful performance of this agreement and all obligations arising thereunder if and as required by law.

#### 29. Procurement and Property

It shall have written procedures for procurement transactions. These shall comply with the requirements noted at 2 CFR 200.318-326, General Procurement Standards. Per the WIOA, Section 184(a)(3)(B), all procurement contracts and other transactions between local boards and units of state

and local governments must be conducted only on a cost reimbursement basis. No Provision for profit is allowed. Procurement of consumable supplies or materials, equipment, and services made pursuant to this agreement shall be made by purchase order or written contract. Procurements by the Subrecipient shall be made in accordance with the provisions of 2 CFR 200.318-326, General Procurement Standards, and any additional provisions of Jefferson County, as applicable.

Equipment budgeted in any project under this contract should be procured and purchased no later than 6 months prior to the termination of this agreement. Equipment purchased under this contract should be properly tagged and reimbursement requested no later than 30 days after receipt. Failure to adhere to these provisions will result in the funds budgeted for equipment purchases being deleted from the budget by the Grantor.

The Subrecipient shall maintain records sufficient to detail the significant history of the procurement. These records shall include, but are not necessarily limited to the following: rationale for the method of procurement, the selection of contract type, Subrecipient or vendor selection or rejection, and the basis for the contract type.

It will be the responsibility of the Subrecipient to maintain a current inventory of all property acquired with WIOA funds provided by the CAPTEWDB/Alabama Department Commerce.

Ownership/title to all property purchased with grant funds shall be vested in Jefferson County, AL. Title to property acquired or produced by a Subrecipient that is a commercial organization shall vest in Jefferson County, AL. Jefferson County retains the right to retake the property under the following conditions prior to the termination of the agreement:

- 1. The property is no longer needed to fulfill obligations of the agreement.
- 2. The property has been used by the Subrecipient for purposes other than those authorized in writing by Jefferson County.
- 3. The use of property procured by Subrecipient with WIOA funds, or loaned to the Subrecipient by Jefferson County, is restricted to the duration of the agreement and for uses specified in the agreement. The property shall only be utilized for purposes authorized by the Act.

#### 30. Subcontractors

The Subrecipient agrees that a subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct or indirect contract with the Subrecipient to perform any work, labor, services, duties or functions which the Subrecipient is obligated to perform under the terms of this agreement. This Subrecipient shall not contract with the subcontractor to perform any work, labor, services, duties, or functions without the prior written approval of Jefferson County. In the event that a subcontractor is approved by Jefferson County or an agent of, the Subrecipient shall make no substitution for any subcontractor, person or entity previously approved by Jefferson County without the prior written approval of Jefferson County.

By an appropriate written agreement, the Subrecipient shall require a subcontractor, to the extent of the work, labor, services, duties or functions to be performed by the subcontractor, to be bound by the terms of this agreement and to assume toward the Subrecipient all obligations and responsibilities which the Subrecipient, by this agreement, assumes toward Jefferson County, AL. The agreement between the Subrecipient and the subcontractor shall preserve and protect the rights of Jefferson County under the terms of this agreement with respect to the work, labor, services, duties or functions to be performed by the subcontractor so that the subcontracting thereof will not prejudice such rights.

The Subrecipient shall not subcontract for any reason under this agreement for greater than twelve (12) months or until the time of termination of this agreement, whichever time is less.

#### 31. Assignment of Interest

It may not assign any right or interest in this agreement.

#### 32. Conflict of Interest – Real or Apparent

A conflict of interest, real or apparent, will arise when any of the following has a financial or other interest in the firm or organization selected for award: (1) the individual, (2) any member of the individual's immediate family, (3) the individual's partner, or (4) an organization which employs or is about to employ any of the above. By signing this agreement that no person under its employ or control who presently performs functions, duties or responsibilities in connection with Jefferson County or WIOA Title I funded projects or programs has any personal and/or financial interest, direct or indirect, in this agreement nor will the Subrecipient hire any person having such conflicting interest. The Subrecipient further certifies that it will maintain a written code of standards governing the performance of persons engaged in the award and administration of subcontracts and sub-grants.

#### 33. Monitoring, Evaluation and Audit

It agrees to cooperate with the monitoring, evaluation and/or audit conducted by Jefferson County, AL, the Alabama Department Commerce, the U.S. Department of Labor, the U.S. Comptroller General, or their designees.

#### 34. Modifications

- (A) The Subrecipient shall submit a written request for modification prior to changing any budget line item or participant service level contained in this agreement. Such requests for modification of budget or activity shall be in the hands of Jefferson County, AL no later than five (5) workdays prior to the termination of the agreement.
- (B) All modifications initiated by the Subrecipient will be mutually agreed upon by the parties to this agreement.
- (C) Jefferson County may make a unilateral modification to this agreement at any time as long as such modification does not terminate said agreement.
- (D) Upon approval, expenditures may exceed the budgeted line item by **25%** of the approved line item amount as long as the item(s) to be purchased are itemized in the agreement (Form 6 itemization). This variance applies to budgeted equipment as long as the total number of units budgeted does not exceed the total budget for equipment in any project. The equipment purchased must have already been a budgeted line item for this policy to be applicable.

#### 35. Disallowed Cost Disputes

- (A) It shall assume complete and total responsibility for repayment to Jefferson County of any funds improperly expended pursuant to this agreement. The Subrecipient shall also at any time, either during the duration of this agreement or subsequent to its termination, submit to and cooperate with any audits or investigations initiated in regard to this agreement by either Jefferson County, Alabama Department of Commerce, the U.S. Department of Labor, or their designees.
- (B) Jefferson County reserves the right to at any time withhold payments due to the Subrecipient in an amount sufficient to recoup any prior payment or payments made to the Subrecipient for funds expended under this Agreement that have subsequently been determined to be unauthorized pursuant to this Agreement or the Act by Jefferson County, the U.S. Department of Labor, or their designees. Jefferson County further reserves the right to withhold any payment due to the Subrecipient until such time as the Subrecipient has attained all performance outcomes for reimbursement as set forth in Section 23 of this Agreement, and completed, to Jefferson County's satisfaction, any and all final reports, documents, or other information as may be required by Jefferson County.
- (C) It agrees to attempt to resolve any dispute which may arise from this Agreement by administrative process and negotiations in lieu of litigation and to continue performance

under this Agreement during any such dispute. Any dispute concerning question of fact which is not resolved by informal means shall be decided by Jefferson County with said decision reduced to writing and provided to the Subrecipient. Nothing in this section shall be construed as preventing the Subrecipient from appealing any such decision pursuant to the Act.

(D) It will have protest procedures to handle and resolve disputes relating to its procurements. A protester shall exhaust all administrative remedies with Jefferson County before pursuing a protest at a higher level.

#### 36. Indirect Cost

In accordance with 2 CFR 200.331(a)(1)(xiii) and (a)(4), and 2 DFR 200.414, Subrecipients of federal awards may charge indirect costs to the award unless statutorily prohibited by the federal program and in accordance with any applicable administrative caps on federal funding. The Alabama Department of Commerce and Jefferson County will not negotiate indirect cost rates with Subrecipients, but will accept a federally negotiated indirect cost rate or the 10% de minimis rate of the modified total direct cost (MTDC) as defined in 2 CFR 200.68. If requesting the 10% de minimis rate\, Subrecipients must submit a certification that the entity has never received a federally approved indirect cost rate. Subrecipients are allowed to allocate and charge direct costs through cost allocation. However, in accordance with 2 CFR 200.403, costs must be consistently charged as either indirect or direct costs, but not charged as both or inconsistently charged to the federal award. Once chosen, the method must be used consistently for all federal awards until such time as negotiated rate is approved by the Subrecipients' federal cognizant agency.

#### 37. Termination

The performance of work under this agreement may be terminated in whole or in part for the following circumstances:

- A. <u>Termination for Convenience</u>. Jefferson County may terminate for convenience. Jefferson County shall give seven (7) calendar days advance written notice of the effective date of such a termination to the other party to the agreement. The SUBRCIPIENT shall be entitled to receive just and equitable compensation for any work or services satisfactorily performed hereunder through and until the date of termination.
- B. <u>Termination for Cause</u>. Jefferson County may terminate this agreement when it has determined that the Subrecipient has failed to provide any one or all of the services specified or to comply with any of the provisions contained in this agreement. If the Subrecipient fails to perform in whole or in part under this agreement or fails to make sufficient progress so as to endanger performance, Jefferson County will notify the Subrecipient of such unsatisfactory performance in writing. The Subrecipient will have seven (7) working days from the date of notification in which to respond with a plan agreeable to Jefferson County for correction of the deficiencies.

  If the Subrecipient does not respond with appropriate plans, Jefferson County will serve a termination notice on the Subrecipient, which will become effective immediately upon
  - a termination notice on the Subrecipient, which will become effective immediately upon receipt. In the event of such termination, Jefferson County shall be liable for payment only for work or services rendered prior to the effective date of the termination; provided however, that such services performed are in accordance with the provisions of this agreement.
- C. <u>Right to Appeal</u>. The Subrecipient shall have the right to appeal any determination made by the Office of Human-Community Service and Economic Development under this section to the County Manager; however, if the Subrecipient has failed to submit an appeal within seven (7) calendar days from written notice of the termination and/or has

failed to request and receive approval from Jefferson County for extension of such, then he shall have no further right of appeal.

- D. <u>No Appeal</u>. In any case where Jefferson County has made a determination of the amount due the Subrecipient, Jefferson County shall pay to the Subrecipient the following:
  - 1. If there is no right to appeal hereunder or if no timely appeal has been taken, the amount so determined by Jefferson County, or
  - 2. If an appeal has been taken, the amount finally determined on such appeal
- E. <u>Deduction</u>. In arriving at the amount due the Subrecipient under this section, there shall be deducted: any claim Jefferson County may have against the Subrecipient in connection with this agreement.
- F. <u>Adjustment.</u> If the termination hereunder be partial, prior to the settlement of the terminated portion of this agreement, the Subrecipient may file with Jefferson County a request, in writing, for an equitable adjustment of the price or prices specified in the agreement relating to the continued portion.

In the event of termination, for either convenience or cause, all property, finished or unfinished documents, data, studies, surveys, drawings, maps, models, photographs, computer tapes, computer programs and reports prepared by the Subrecipient under this agreement shall, at the option of Jefferson County, and if in accordance with applicable state and federal regulations, become the property of Jefferson County. The Subrecipient shall be entitled to receive just and equitable compensation for any satisfactory work completed on such documents and other materials.

Notwithstanding the above, the Subrecipient shall not be relieved of liability to Jefferson County for damages sustained by Jefferson County by virtue of any breach of the agreement by the Subrecipient.

#### 38. Product Ownership

It understands that matters regarding the rights to any inventions and materials generated under this agreement are subject to the requirements of the Office of Management and Budget, the U.S. Department of Labor (37 CFR 401.1 and 2(a), and the patent and copyright laws of the United States. Subject to share of the above mentioned requirements, the Subrecipient understands that any and all projects or material generated under this agreement and grant, whether in forms of reports, analyses, interviews, raw data, records, research findings, camera projects, working papers, or other items or materials are the property of Jefferson County and shall not be used by any other entity for any purpose unless authorized in writing by Jefferson County. Upon demand by Jefferson County, the Subrecipient shall convert title and possession of all such items to Jefferson County.

#### 39. Copyrights

The federal awarding agency reserves a royalty-free, non-exclusive, and irrevocable license to reproduce, publish or otherwise use, and to authorize others to use, for federal government purposes:

- A. The copyright in any work developed under a grant, subgrant, or contract under a grant or subgrant; and
- B. Any rights of copyright to which a Subrecipient or subcontractor purchases ownership with grant support.

#### 40. Cost of Contract

(A) The total amount of this agreement shall not exceed the amount stated on Form 1, the Signature Sheet.

- (B) Costs budgeted under this contract are those administrative and program costs that are properly chargeable to WIOA fund sources. Costs incurred will be allocated to those fund sources according to the Subrecipient's cost allocation plan.
- (C) The Subrecipient will only use funds provided in this agreement for expenditures authorized and detailed in the Budget Section incorporated herein. Funds provided under this agreement cannot be used as payment for any cost or obligation incurred prior to the effective date of this agreement.
- (D) No over expenditures will be allowed for the total individual cost category amount of the program budget of this agreement. Those specific line items, which compose the program budget, may not be changed unless such changes are demonstrated to be necessary for the completion of the agreement and a written request for modification is submitted to and approved by Jefferson County. The written request shall include specific information which justifies such modification and shall depict changes to or deletions from the current established budget in a legible and accurate manner.
- (E) Any time prior to the expiration of this agreement, Jefferson County may remove from the stated total cost of this agreement a proportional share of such funds as Jefferson County determines will remain unexpended upon expiration of the term of this agreement and such funds may be reallocated to other proper purposes by Jefferson County.
- (F) The Subrecipient shall not rent, lease, lease-purchase or acquire an Interest in property or equipment, the cost of which would be charged to this agreement, unless specifically authorized to do so in the aforementioned program budget, and without the prior written approval of Jefferson County. Where the program budget authorized the acquisition of an interest in property or equipment to be charged to this agreement, the Subrecipient shall immediately upon the termination of this agreement, surrender title and possession of all such property or equipment to Jefferson County, Alabama Department of Commerce, or to the agency designated by the U.S. Department of Labor, where such a designation is made. Titles to property acquired or produced by a commercial Subrecipient with funds under this agreement shall vest in the awarding agency (Jefferson County) at time of purchase.

#### 41. Purchases of American-Made Equipment and Products

It shall adhere to Section 507 of Public Law 103-333, as stated; it is the sense of Congress that to the extent practicable, all equipment and product purchases with funds from the agreement should be American made.

#### 42. Public Relations

It agrees that if any type of public relations is performed in conjunction with the program under this contract, due credit will be given to the Act, the U.S. Department of Labor, and Jefferson County.

#### 43. Federal Regulation Compliance

For agreements involving \$100,000 or more the Subrecipient agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders, or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act of 1970, 42 U.S.C. 1857 et seq., and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, 22 U.S.C. 1251 et seq., and to report any violations of said standards, orders or regulations to Jefferson County and the Environmental Protection Agency Regional Office.

In the event this contract or grant award is for an amount which exceeds \$2,000 and is a prime construction contract, the contractor or Subrecipient shall comply with the Davis-Bacon Act, 40 U.S.C. 3141-3148, as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations at 29 CFR Part 5, which includes provisions providing for the payment of mechanics and laborers at a rate not less than the prevailing wages specified in a wage determination issued by the United States Secretary of Labor, and provides

for the payment of wages to mechanics and laborers not less than once a week. Additionally, for all prime construction contracts in excess of \$2,000, the Contractor or Subrecipient shall comply with the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act, 40 W.S. C. 3145, as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 3), which prohibits a Contractor or Subrecipient from inducing any person employed in the construction, completion, or repair of a public work from giving up any compensation to which he or she is entitled to receive,. In the event of a suspected or reported violation of either the Davis-Bacon Act or Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act, Jefferson County shall report such violation to the federal awarding agency.

In appropriate circumstances the Subrecipient agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders, or regulations issued pursuant to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, 40 U.S.C./327-33; Also, Jefferson County may include, as a part of this agreement, specific provisions with respect to the aforementioned statutory provisions, standards, orders and regulations.

#### 44. Construction

It will ensure that WIOA Title I funds provided under this agreement are not spent on construction or purchase of facilities or buildings except:

- A. To meet a recipient's as the term is defined in 29 CFR 31.2(h), obligation to provide physical and programmatic accessibility and reasonable accommodation, as required by Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, as amended;
- B. to fund repairs, alterations and capital improvements of:
  - 1. SESA real property, identified at WIOA Section 192, using a formula that assesses costs proportionate to space utilized:
  - 2. JTPA and WIA owned property which is transferred to WIOIA Title I programs;
- C. For job Corps facilities, as authorized by the WIOA Section 160(3)(B); and
- D. To fund disaster relief employment on projects for demolition, cleaning, repair, renovation, and reconstruction of damaged and destroyed structures, facilities, and lands located within a disaster area (WIOA Section 170(d)(1)(A).

#### 45. Amendments

Any source document, law, regulation or the equivalent which is referred to, attached hereto, or incorporated herein by reference shall be deemed to be amended or modified as required by any law, rule or regulation enacted subsequent to the execution hereof.

#### 46. Successors

Jefferson County and the Subrecipient each binds itself, its successors and legal representatives to the other party hereto in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in this agreement.

#### 47. Written Notice

Unless otherwise specified herein, written notice shall be deemed to have been duly served if delivered in person to an employee or officer of the entity for whom it was intended, or if delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail to the last business address known to the party who gives notice.

#### 48. Warranty

It warrants Jefferson County that all statements, representations, writings, and proposals, which form the basis for negotiations or considerations resulting in this agreement, are true and correct to the Subrecipient's best knowledge, information, and belief.

#### 49. Rights and Remedies

(A) The duties and obligations imposed by this agreement and the rights and remedies available thereunder shall be in addition to and not a limitation of any duties, obligations, rights or remedies otherwise imposed or available by law.

- (B) Jefferson County shall be entitled to exercise any and all administrative, contractual, and legal rights and remedies imposed by or available to Jefferson County in the event of a breach or violation of this agreement by the Subrecipient.
- (C) No action or failure to act by Jefferson County or the Subrecipient shall constitute a waiver of any right or duty afforded any of them under this agreement, nor shall any such action or failure to act constitute an approval of or acquiescence in any breach thereunder, except as may be specifically agreed in writing.

## 50. Suspensions of Payment

Payment under this agreement may be suspended in the event that the Subrecipient has an outstanding audit exception under any program funded by Jefferson County or in the event there is an amount owing to Jefferson County, the Alabama Department of Commerce of the federal government that is not received in a reasonable and timely manner.

Should the Subrecipient incur an unresolved audit exception or have unresolved questioned costs or finding of fiscal inadequacy as a result of any project monitoring by Jefferson County , then Jefferson County shall not enter into any other contract, agreement, grant, etc., with said grantee until the audit exception or questioned cost or finding of fiscal inadequacy has been resolved..

## 51. Audit Requirements

It shall comply with the audit requirements identified in the Office of Management and Budget Uniform Administrative Requirements, 2 CFR Part 200, Subpart F – Audit Requirements.

Nothing contained in this agreement shall be construed to mean that the Alabama Department of Commerce and/or Jefferson County cannot utilize its auditors regarding limited scope audits of various Alabama Department of Commerce and or Jefferson County funds. Audits of this nature shall be planned and carried out in such a way as to avoid duplication or not to exceed the audit coverage limits as stated in the Uniform Administrative Requirements.

Copies of all required audits must be submitted to:

Dr. Frederick L. Hamilton, Director
Jefferson County Office of Human-Community
Services and Economic Development
Division of Workforce Development
Suite A-430
716 Richard Arrington Jr., Blvd North
Birmingham, AL 35203

All entities that have a single audit must submit the reporting package and data collection form to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse in accordance with 2 CFR Part 200, Subpart F 200.512.

## 52. Debarment and Suspensions Certification

This certification is required by the regulations implementing Executive Order 12549 and 12689, Debarment and Suspension, 29 CFR Part 98, Section 98.510, Participants' Responsibilities. The regulations were published as Part VII of the May 26, 1988, Federal Register (pages 19160-19211.)

No RECIPIENT or Subrecipient shall make any sub grants or permit any contract or subcontract at any tier to any party which is debarred or suspended or otherwise excluded from or ineligible for participation in federal assistance programs in accordance with the Department of Labor regulations 29 CFR Part 98.

The Subrecipient certifies, by signing this agreement, that neither it nor its principals are presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any federal department or agency.

Where Subrecipient is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this agreement.

## 53. Certification Regarding Lobbying

All WIOA Title I Recipients and Subrecipients must comply with the restrictions on lobbying which are codified in the U S Department of Labor regulations at 29 CFR Part 93 WIOA Section 195). No Federal Appropriated Funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the Subrecipient, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or any employee of a member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement. (Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment 31 U.S.C. 1352)

If any funds other than Federal Appropriated Funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with this federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the Subrecipient shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions.

The Subrecipient shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all sub-awards at all tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all Subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by Section 1352, Title 31, U.S. Code.

## 54. Transparency Act Requirements

Awards under these programs are included under the provisions of P.L. 109-282, the Federal Funds Accountability and Transparency Act of 2006" (FFATA). Under this statute, the State is required to report information regarding executive compensation and all subgrants, contracts and subcontracts in excess of \$25,000 through the Federal Sub-award Reporting System (http://www.fsrs.gov/) and in accordance with the terms found in the federal regulations at 2 DFT Part 170, including Appendix A. Therefore, all Subrecipients, who meet this threshold, will be required to furnish this information to the division with Alabama Department of Commerce, which is funding the Subrecipient agreement. Specific reporting processes will be provided by the applicable Alabama Department of Commerce division to Subrecipients.

## 55. Clean Air Act and Federal Water Pollution Control Act

In the event this contract or grant award is for an amount in excess of \$150,000, the Contractor or Subrecipient shall comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act, 42 U.S. C. 7401-7671Q, and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, 33 U.S. C, 1251-1387. Jefferson County shall report any suspected or reported violation to the federal awarding agency and to the Environmental Protection Agency.

## 56. Energy Conservation

It shall comply with all mandatory standards and policies relating to energy, which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act 42U.S.C. 6201 et seq. (Public Law 94-163).

## 57. Procurement of Recovered Materials

2 CFR 200.322 provides that a non-federal entity that is a state agency of a political subdivision of a state and its contractors must comply with Section 602 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. The requirements of Section 6002 include procuring only items designated in guidelines of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) at 40 CFR 247 that contain the highest percentage of recovered materials practicable, consistent with maintaining a satisfactory level of completion, where the purchase price of the item exceeds \$10,000 or the value of the quantity

acquired by the preceding fiscal year exceed \$10,000: procuring solid waste management services in a manner that maximized energy and resource recovery; and establishing an affirmative procurement program for procurement of recovered materials identified in the DPA guidelines.

#### 58. Tobacco Smoke

It shall comply with Public Law 103-227, Title X, Part C, also known as the Pro-Children Act of 1994 (20 U.S.C. 6083), which prohibits smoking in any portion of any indoor facility owned or leased or contracted for by an entity used routinely or regularly for the provision of health, daycare, education, or library services to children under the age of 18 if the services are funded by federal programs either directly or through state or local governments by federal grant, contract, loan or loan guarantee.

## 59. Human Trafficking Provisions

This award is subject to the requirements of Section 106(g) of the "Trafficking Victims Protection Act of 2000" (22U.S.C. 7104).

#### 60. Act 2016-312 Prohibition against Boycotting

Subrecipient certifies that it is not currently engaged in, and for the duration of this agreement will not engage in, the boycott of a person or an entity based in or doing business with a jurisdiction with which this state enjoys open trade.

## 61. Audit Exception Unresolved Questioned Costs/Outstanding Debts

It certifies by signing this agreement that it does not have any unresolved audit exceptions, unresolved questions of cost or findings of fiscal inadequacy as a result of project monitoring.

#### 62. Relocation

It will ensure that no funds provided under his agreement shall be used or proposed for use to encourage or to induce the relocation of an establishment, or part thereof that results in the loss of employment for any employee of such establishment at the original location.

Further, the Subrecipient will ensure that no WIOA Title I funds are provided under this agreement for customized training, skill training, or on the job training or company specific assessment of job applicants or employees of a business or part of a business that has relocated from any location in the United Stated, until the company has operated at the location for 120 days, if the relocation has resulted in any employee losing his or her job at the original location.

## 63. Code of Standards

It shall maintain a written code of standards of conduct governing the performance of persons engaged in the award and administration of WIOA contracts and subgrants. This document will contain appropriate sanctions for a failure at any level to follow the code of standards of conduct.

## 64. Public Service Employment

It will ensure that no funds available under this agreement are used for public service employment, except to provide disaster relief employment as specifically authorized in Section 170(d) of the WIOA (Section 194(1)).

## 65. Employment Generating Activities and Foreign Travel

It will ensure that no funds available under this agreement are used for employment generating activities, economic development activities, investment in revolving loan funds, capitalization of businesses, investment in contract bidding resource centers, and similar activities, unless they are directly related to training for eligible individuals (WIOA Section 181(e)). The Subrecipient will also ensure that no WIOA Title I funds are spent on wages of incumbent employees during participation in economic development activities provided through a Statewide Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act System (WIOA Section 181(b)(1)).

## 66. Foreign Travel

It will ensure that no funds under this agreement shall be used for foreign travel (WIOA Section 181(e)).

## 67. Tryout Employment

It will ensure that no funds under this agreement are used for tryout employment.

## 68. Reports of Violations

It shall advise all employees that no action of any kind will be taken against an employee for providing information concerning any violation of the Act to the U.S. Department of Labor, Incident Reporting System; and that if a complainant considers that his/her position will be compromised by submitting information through the system, they may send the report directly to the U.S. Department of Labor Inspector General.

## 69. Drug Free Work Place

It certifies by execution of this Agreement that it will comply with Subpart F, Drug-Free Workplace Requirements as codified by the U S Department of Labor (29 CFR Part 98.600-635) and as required by the WIOA Regulations. A separate certification, specific to the site, of performance relative to the agreement is also required (29 CFR Part 98.630).

In accordance with provisions of Title V, Subtitle D of Public Law 100-690 or Public Law 111-350 (41 U.S.C. 8181 et seq.), the "Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1988", all grantees must maintain a drug-free workplace and must publish a statement informing employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the workplace and establishing the actions that will be taken against employees violating these prohibitions. Failure to comply with these requirements may be cause for debarment.

#### 70. Insurance

It will maintain such insurance as will protect him and Jefferson County from claims under Workmen's Compensation Acts, and from claims for damage and/or personal injury, including death, which will be written by companies authorized to do business in Jefferson County, Alabama and **shall** include Jefferson County, Alabama as Added Additional Insured By Endorsement including a thirty (30) day(s) written cancellation notice. Evidence of insurance will be furnished to the Purchasing Agent not later than seven (7) day(s) after Purchase Order/contract date. A copy of the policy must be provided as verification of the following:

#### **Insurance Minimum Coverage:**

The contracting party shall file the following insurance coverage and limits of liability with the County's Human Resources Department and the Purchasing Department before receiving WIOA funds:

\$1,000,000	Bodily injury and property damage combined occurrence
\$1,000,000	Bodily injury and property damage combined aggregate
\$1,000,000	Personal injury aggregate Comprehensive Form including
	Premises/Operation Products/Completed Operations,
	Contractual, Independent Subrecipients, Broad Form property

damage person injury.

Automobile Liability:

\$1,000,000 Bodily injury and property damage combined coverage; any

automobile including hired and non-owned vehicles

Workers Compensation and Employers Liability:

\$100,000 limit each occurrence

Umbrella Coverage:

\$1,000,000 each occurrence \$1,000,000 aggregate

Added Additional Insured by Endorsement: Jefferson County Commission

## 71. Governing Law

This contract is made and entered into in Jefferson County, Alabama. The interpretation and enforcement of this Agreement will be governed by the laws of the State of Alabama. The Subrecipient

agrees to attempt to resolve disputes arising from this agreement by administrative processes and by negotiations in lieu of litigation. Continued performance during all disputes is assured.

In connection with any dispute or appeal arising under this section, the Subrecipient shall be afforded an opportunity to be heard and to offer evidence in support of its position; the Subrecipient shall be accorded this opportunity prior to any decision by Jefferson County's authorized representative. Pending the appeals process and a final decision of a dispute hereunder, the Subrecipient shall proceed diligently with the performance of this agreement in accordance with Jefferson County's decision.

The Subrecipient will have protest procedures to handle and resolve disputes relating to its procurements. A protester shall exhaust all administrative remedies with Subrecipient before pursuing a protest at a higher level.

Any dispute concerning a question of fact arising under this agreement, which is not settled by informal means, shall be the jurisdiction and venue of the Circuit Court of Jefferson County, Alabama; Birmingham Division.

## 72. Mandatory Disclosures

Pursuant to 2 DFR 100.113, the Subrecipient must disclose, in a timely, in writing to Jefferson County all violations of federal criminal law involving fraud, bribery, or gratuity violations.

## 73. Not to Constitute a Debt of the State or Jefferson County, AL

It is agreed that the terms and commitments contained herein shall not be constituted as a debt of the State of Alabama in violation of Article 11, Section 213 of the Constitution of Alabama, 1901, as amended by the Amendment No. 26, nor of Jefferson County, AL.

## 74. Conflicting Provision

If any provision of the Agreement shall contravene any statute or Constitutional provision or amendment, either now in effect or which may, during the course of the Agreement, be enacted, then that conflicting provision in the Agreement shall be deemed null and void.

## 75. Assignability

It shall not assign any right or interest in the Agreement, and shall not transfer any interest in the same (whether by assignment or novation) without the prior written consent of Jefferson County, AL thereto. Provided, however, that claims for money due, or to become due to the Subrecipient from Jefferson County under this Agreement may be assigned to a bank, a trust company, or other financial institution through a valid court order and without such approval. Notice of such assignment or transfer shall be furnished promptly to Jefferson County, AL.

## 76. Contingency Clause

It is expressly understood and mutually agreed that any Jefferson County commitment of funds herein shall be contingent upon receipt and availability Jefferson County of funds under the program for which this agreement is made. If this agreement involves federal funds, the amount of this Agreement will be adjusted by the amount of any federal recessions and or deferrals. Payments made by Jefferson County under the terms of this Agreement shall not constitute final approval of documents submitted by the Subrecipient or of procedures used in formulating requests for payment to the Subrecipient. Funds appropriated and obligated to this award are available for reimbursement of costs until the end of the performance period set forth in the Agreement.

## 77. Grant Funds Paid

The County, the Subrecipient and/or the Subrecipient's representative signed below certify by the execution of this Agreement that no part of the funds paid to Subrecipient pursuant to this Agreement nor any part of the services, products or any item or thing of value whatsoever purchased or acquired with said funds shall be paid to, used by or used in any way whatsoever for the personal benefit of any member or employee of any government whatsoever or family member of any of them, including federal, state, county and municipal and any agency or subsidiary of any such government; and further certify that neither the Subrecipient, nor any of its officers, partners, owners, agents, representatives,

employees or parties in interest has in any way colluded, conspired, connived, with any member of the governing body or employee of the governing body or any other public official or public employee, in any manner whatsoever, to secure or obtain this Agreement and further certify that, except as expressively set out in the scope of work or services of this Agreement, no promise or commitment of any nature whatsoever of anything of value whatsoever has been made or communicated to any such governing body member or employee or official as inducement or consideration for this Agreement.

Any violation of this certification shall constitute a breach and default of this Agreement, which shall be cause for termination. Upon such termination the Subrecipient shall immediately refund to the County all amounts paid pursuant to this Agreement.

#### 78. Disclaimer

Jefferson County specifically denies liability for any claim arising out of any act or omission by any person or agency receiving funds from Jefferson County whether by contract, grant, loan, or by any other means.

No Subrecipient, contractor or agency performing services under any agreement, contract, grant or any other understanding, oral or written, other than an actual employee of Jefferson County shall be considered an agent or employee of Jefferson County or any division/department thereof. Jefferson County and its agents and employees assume no liability to any Subrecipient, contractor or agency, or any third party, for any damages to property, both real and personal, or personal injuries, including death, arising out of or in any way connected with the act or omissions of any Subrecipient, contractor or agency, or any other person.

## 79. Statement of Compliance with Alabama Code Section 31-13-9

By signing this contract, grant, or other agreement, the contracting parties affirm, for the duration of the agreement, that they will not violate federal immigration law or knowingly employ, hire for employment, or continue to employ an unauthorized alien within the State of Alabama. Furthermore, a contracting party found to be in violation of this provision shall be deemed in breach of the agreement and shall be responsible for all damages resulting therefrom.

## 80. Representation

By executing this agreement, the Subrecipient represents that it has read and understands the provisions of this agreement.

	JEFFERSON COUNTY COMMISSION	SUBRECIPIENT	
By:	James A. Stephens	By:	
	President		
		print name and title of signatory official	
Date:		Date:	

## State of Alabama

# Disclosure Statement

(Required by Act 2001-955)

ENTITY COMPLETING FORM	Agreement Number
ADDRESS	
CITY, STATE, ZIP	TELEPHONE NUMBER ( )
STATE AGENCY/DEPARTMENT THAT WILL RI	ECEIVE GOODS, SERVICES, OR IS RESPONSIBLE FOR GRANT AWARD
ADDRESS	
CITY, STATE, ZIP	TELEPHONE NUMBER ( )
This form is provided with:  Contract Proposal Reques	t for Proposal
State Agency/Department in the current or last fis  Yes  No	nt that received the goods or services, the type(s) of good or services
State Agency/Department in the current or last fis YesNo	ny related business units previously applied and received any grants from any scal year? awarded the grant, the date such grant was awarded, and the amount of the
State Agency/Department in the current or last fis YesNo  If yes, identify the State Agency/Department that	scal year?
State Agency/Department in the current or last fis YesNo  If yes, identify the State Agency/Department that	scal year?
State Agency/Department in the current or last fis	scal year?
State Agency/Department in the current or last fis	awarded the grant, the date such grant was awarded, and the amount of the  public officials/public employees with whom you, members of your immediate y relationship and who may directly personally benefit financially from the

Notary's Signature	Date	Date Notary Expires
Signature	Date	
are true and correct to the best of	my knowledge. I further und tion, not to exceed \$10,000.0	at all statements on or attached to this form erstand that a civil penalty of ten percent 0, is applied for knowingly providing
List below the name(s) and address(proposal, request for proposal, invita-		or lobbyists utilized to obtain the contract,
Describe in detail below any indirect finar members of the public official or public er grant proposal. (Attach additional sheets	mployee as the result of the contra	oublic official, public employee, and/or family ct, proposal, request for proposal, invitation to bid, or
invitation to bid, or grant proposal. (Attac	ch additional sheets if necessary.)	or the contract, proposal, request for proposal,
		below the direct financial benefit to be gained by the of the contract, proposal, request for proposal,
which the public officials/public emplo		
of your immediate family, or any of yo	our employees have a family relatio	nship and who may directly personally benefit olic employees with whom you, members inship and who may directly personally benefit olic employees and State Department/Agency for

Act 2001-995 requires the disclosure statement to be completed and filed with all proposals, bids, contracts, or grant proposals to the State of Alabama in excess of \$5,000.

## **Signature Certification**

Date:
Company Name:
Authorized by (print name; include documentation so authorizing):
Signature:
Title:
Phone#:
Our company/organization gives authority to the listed individuals to act in the capacity so listed: (clearly print name and title)(provide company documentation of authorization)
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.

## **Service Provider Memo**

TO: The Service Provider

Our agency/organization fully understands that any work performed prior to receipt of the signed agreement from the Jefferson County Commission for services, as stated in the written agreement, constitutes "at risk work." "At risk work" is defined as work for which your agency/organization will not be paid (by Jefferson County) unless a written agreement covering the nature of the work and the time period of the work is fully executed by all parties.

It is further understood that only the Jefferson County Commission or its designee may approve written agreements for services to be provided to Jefferson County.

Signature - Agency/Organization's

Date

**Authorized Signatory Official** 

# Ensure that the items below are included in the contract in the order listed and remove these pages

Attach to contract in the order listed - statement of work (indicating which areas of the county will be served and list how the Program Elements and activities will be provided and/or coordinated through other agencies, utilizing an MOU or subcontract, statement of experience (including documented evidence of past performance and ability to successfully provide services to at risk youth), W-9, lease agreements, copies of the official papers showing formation of a corporation, partnership, or sole proprietorship, organizational chart, MOU's or other formalized agreements, current audit and insurance policy.

If your statement of work does not include provision the following it will be added to your contract as a provision of the work being contracted (except Work-Based Learning Payroll Pass Through):

- 15. **Tutoring, study skills training, instruction and evidence based recovery strategies** that lead to completion of the requirements for a secondary school diploma or its recognized equivalent or for a recognized postsecondary credential.
- 16. **Alternative secondary school** services or dropout recovery services, as appropriate. *Note, if the organization or agency has not been approved by the state or local school board to operate as an alternative secondary school and provided the necessary documents so attesting, the organization or agency will not be recognized as an alternative secondary school.*
- 17. Activities that help youth prepare for and transition to post-secondary education and training.
- 18. Paid and unpaid work experiences that have as a component academic and occupational education, which may include summer employment opportunities for out of school youth, internships, preapprenticeship programs, on-the-job training (participants over 17 years old), and job shadowing opportunities. Paid work experiences may be in the private, for-profit sector, the non-profit sector or the public sector. Paid internships are placement in the private, for profit or the non-profit sector. Work experiences are designed to enable youth to gain exposure to the working world and its requirements; assisting the youth in acquiring the personal attributes; knowledge, skills and abilities needed to obtain a job and advance in employment. The purpose is to provide the youth participant with the opportunities for career exploration and skill development and is not to benefit the employer, although the employer may, in fact, benefit from the activities performed by the youth. Youth participating in a paid work experience shall be paid wages which shall not be less than the highest of the following: (a) the minimum wage under Section 6(a) (1) of the Fair Labor Standard Act of 1938; (b) minimum wage under the applicable state or local minimum wage law.
- 19. Occupational skills training is the development of primary occupational skills to perform tasks and technical functions required by specific occupational fields. Priority must be given to job-specific and basic skills training programs that lead to recognized post-secondary credentials in a specific job or industry. These industries must be aligned with in-demand industry sectors or occupations in the local labor market. The Subrecipient shall make every effort to utilize other funding sources to pay for occupational skills training (e.g., Pell grants and other aid available through community and technical colleges and WIOA adult resources for older youth).
- 20. **Education** offered concurrently with and in the same context as workforce preparation activities and training for a specific occupation or occupational cluster.

- 21. **Leadership development opportunities** that encourage responsibility and other positive social behaviors. Activities may include exposure to postsecondary opportunities; community service and service learning projects; peer-centered activities, including peer mentoring and tutoring; organizational and team leadership training; training in decision making, including determining priorities; and citizenship training, including life skills training.
- 22. **Supportive services** may include linkages to community services and/or assistance with transportation, child care, housing, referrals to medical services, and the provision of appropriate work attire and work-related tools. Supportive Services may be provided by the Subrecipient's organization, through referrals to other community organizations, or through services provided under the CAPTE's Supportive Services Policies. All needs and receipt of services and referrals will be tracked by the case manager and recorded in the case notes.
- 23. **Comprehensive guidance and counseling**, including drug and alcohol abuse counseling, as well as referrals to other counseling, as appropriate to the needs of the individual youth must be recorded in the case notes.
- 24. **Adult mentoring** for no less than twelve (12) months may occur during both program participation and follow-up. The CAPTEWDB recognizes a gap in the availability of mentoring services for youth. However, Subrecipients must provide this element or describe how this element will be delivered through a partnership.
- 25. **Financial literacy education**; the President's Advisory Council on Financial Literacy defines personal financial literacy as "the ability to use knowledge and skills to manage financial resources effectively for a lifetime of financial well-being." (2008 Annual Report to the President) Through financial literacy youth will understand what it means to "manage your money and not be managed by your money."(HSBC Bank)
- 26. Entrepreneurial skills training of interested youth who through an assessment have been identified as individuals who possess the following skills that have been identified as necessary to become a successful entrepreneur: critical and creative thinking skills, practical skills, personal characteristics, and interpersonal skills. Critical and creative thinking involves viewing a situation from different perspectives and conceiving original ideas; finding solutions to problems as they are presented; and recognizing and developing a plan to take advantage of opportunities as they present themselves. Practical skills and knowledge include goal setting which includes the creation of a plan to achieve and then carry out the goal; planning and organizing includes project management skills, organizational skills and forecasting; decision making will involve the use of relevant information, weighing of potential consequences and being confident in the decision made as a result. Personal characteristics typical of successful entrepreneurs are optimism, vision and initiative, desire for control, drive, persistence, and resilience. Possession of good interpersonal skills is critical in building great relationships with staff, customers, suppliers and more. These skills include leadership and motivation, communication, listening, personal relations, negotiations, and ethics. (www.mindtools.com)
- 27. **Services** that provide labor market and employment information about in-demand industry sectors or occupations available in the local area must be made available by the provider.
- 28. **Follow-up services** for at least 12 months after each youth exits the program to ensure continuity of services and progress towards the performance outcomes. For those contracts that are renewed for an additional 12 months, the provider will be responsible for follow-up services; otherwise, follow-up will be performed by CAPTE staff. The types of services provided must be based on the needs of the individual. Follow-up services may include: leadership development; supportive services; regular contact with the youth's employer, including addressing work-related problems that arise; assistance with job development, career development, and further education; work-related peer support groups; adult mentoring; and tracking the progress of youth in employment after training.

By maintaining monthly contact with the participant, the case manager will serve as a resource to identify and address challenges that arise for the youth, especially challenges related to employment and post-secondary education/training.